COVER IMAGE

Report title: Yongah Hill Immigration Detention Centre Inspection. April 2024.

Cover image – angled shot of a wire fence taken at sunset.

The Australian Human Rights Commission logo appears in the top left corner.

Orange banner at the top with a black curve on the right hand side.

The Australian Human Rights Commission encourages the dissemination and exchange of information presented in this publication.



All material presented in this publication is licensed under Creative Commons Attribution 3.0 Australia, with the exception of:

* photographs and images
* organisational logos, any branding or trademarks
* where otherwise indicated.

To view a copy of this licence, visit <https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/3.0/au/>.

In essence, you are free to copy, communicate and adapt the publication, as long as you attribute the Australian Human Rights Commission and abide by the other licence terms.

**Please give attribution to:** © Australian Human Rights Commission.

**Yongah Hill Immigration Detention Centre Inspection Report • April 2024**

ISBN 978-1-925917-93-2

The **Australian Human Rights Commission** is Australia’s National Human Rights Institution. It is an independent statutory organisation with responsibility for leading the promotion and protection of human rights in Australia.

**Authors:**

Lorraine Finlay, Steven Caruana and Zahli Hansen

Acknowledgements:

* President Rosalind Croucher.
* Australian Human Rights Commission staff: Darren Dick, Graeme Edgerton, Jodie Ball, Joanna Maxwell, Melissa De Abreu, and Lucy Connop.
* Independent medical consultant, Dr Emma Crampin, for her expertise, advice, and review of this report.
* Independent custodial environment consultant, Kieran Artelaris, for his expertise, advice, and review of this report.
* The Department of Home Affairs, the Australian Border Force, and contracted detention service providers, Serco and International Health and Medical Services, for their responses to requests for information and documents to inform this review.
* Current and former people in detention, civil society organisations, and networks, for sharing information to inform this review.

This publication can be found in electronic format on the Australian Human Rights Commission’s website at <https://humanrights.gov.au/our-work/publications>.

For further information about copyright in this publication, please contact:

Communications Unit

Australian Human Rights Commission

GPO Box 5218

SYDNEY NSW 2001

Telephone: (02) 9284 9600

TTY: 1800 620 241

Email: [communications@humanrights.gov.au](https://humanrights.gov.au/our-work/publications)

Design and layout: Dancingirl Designs

Cover image: Adobe Stock

Yongah Hill Immigration Detention Centre Inspection Report

April 2024



Table of Contents

Commissioner’s Forward 5

1 Introduction 7

2 Background – Immigration detention in Australia 8

2.1 Number of people in detention 9

2.2 Length of detention 9

2.3 Reasons for detention 11

2.4 Administration of the detention network 13

3 Inspection methodology 14

4 Relevant human rights standards 15

5 Yongah Hill Immigration Detention Centre 16

6 Key issues and concerns 17

6.1 Safety concerns 17

6.2 Infrastructure concerns 19

6.3 Drug infiltration 21

6.4 Meaningful activity 24

7 Health Services 28

7.1 Staffing 28

7.2 Screening on reception and transfer of records 28

7.3 Accessing health care services 29

7.4 Out of hours health care services 30

7.5 Emergency healthcare 31

7.6 Specialist health care services and external appointments 32

7.7 Medication management 35

7.8 Physical health 35

7.9 Mental health 36

7.10 COVID-19 response 40

8 Treatment of people in detention 42

8.1 General security 42

8.2 Relationships with staff 43

8.3 Use of force – spit hoods 45

9 Conditions of detention 47

9.1 Accommodation and shared spaces 47

*9.2* Food provision 47

9.3 Facilitating visits 48

9.4 Access to computers 48

10 Recommendations 49

# Commissioner’s Forward

The vast majority of observations and recommendations made in this Inspection Report will come as no surprise to anybody who has been to an immigration detention centre, or read previous inspection reports published by the Australian Human Rights Commission. The same key concerns have been raised repeatedly for many years. This inspection report is no different in that respect.

For example, key recommendations regarding the use of closed detention as a last resort, use of force policies, the need for an independent review of healthcare, increased contact with status resolution officers, and access to educational opportunities were all issues raised by the Commission following our 2017 inspection of the Yongah Hill Immigration Detention Centre (YHIDC) – a full six years before this inspection visit.

A key observation that was made following the 2017 inspection was that while asylum seekers who arrived by boat had previously comprised the majority of people in detention, this was shifting with an increasing proportion of those detained being people whose visas had been cancelled on character grounds. At the time of the current inspection in May 2023, almost 60% of the people detained at the YHIDC had been detained for this reason.

The changing nature of the cohort detained in immigration detention centres is significant for a number of reasons. The Department of Home Affairs (Department) has repeatedly described an increase in critical incidents across the whole immigration detention network in recent years, and there has also been an increase in behaviours frequently associated with the prison system, including trafficking of drugs and other contraband, bullying and standover tactics, and violence. A majority of the people interviewed during this inspection of the YHIDC told us that they felt unsafe in detention.

We have made a number of observations and recommendations that relate directly to the safety concerns that were raised with us during our visit to the YHIDC. The most important of these is our conclusion that parts of the YHIDC are no longer fit for purpose, that staffing numbers need to be increased, and that search powers need to be reformed to ensure detention staff are able to effectively deal with the reportedly widespread drug and alcohol use.

Another key area of concern was the provision of health services, particularly mental health services and out-of-hours care. This is, again, a concern that has been regularly highlighted in previous Commission inspection reports across various immigration detention centres, and is something that needs to be comprehensively addressed as a matter of urgency.

There are 33 recommendations that we have made in this inspection report. The Department has considered these recommendations and in their response (which is published alongside this report) have accepted 14 recommendations (indicating that seven of these have already been addressed), partially agreed with six recommendations, and disagreed with seven recommendations. There are six further recommendations that the Department have indicated they are unable to accept because they require governmental consideration.

We would like to thank the Department for their response and their constructive engagement with the inspection report. In particular, it is positive to observe that in the time between our inspection visit and the publication of this report there has been tangible progress made with respect to a number of discrete issues that had been raised.

It is also important to note the impact of the recent High Court decision in *NZYQ v Minister for Immigration, Citizenship and Multicultural Affairs* (which occurred after our inspection visit) and subsequent legislative reforms. The immediate impact can be seen in the initial release of 27 people from the YHIDC in November 2023, but the full impact of the decision on individuals, the immigration detention network, and the wider Australian community is still uncertain.

What is clear is that, in responding to the *NZYQ* decision, it is essential to ensure that community safety is not compromised, but also that the policy responses adopted are measured, proportionate, and anchored firmly in respect for the human rights of all concerned.

Lorraine Finlay

**Human Rights Commissioner**

April 2024

# Introduction

Over the past thirty years, the Australian Human Rights Commission (Commission) has undertaken national inquiries into immigration detention,[[1]](#endnote-2) thematic reports to highlight particular issues,[[2]](#endnote-3) and periodic monitoring of detention facilities across the country.[[3]](#endnote-4) The Commission has consistently expressed a range of concerns about aspects of Australia’s immigration detention system and its compliance with Australia’s international obligations.[[4]](#endnote-5)

This report contains an overview of key observations and concerns arising from the Commission’s inspection of the Yongah Hill Immigration Detention Centre (YHIDC) in May 2023. The report reflects conditions as they were at the time of the inspection.

The Commission acknowledges the contributions made by Mr Kieran Artelaris, Inspections and Research Officer with the Western Australian Office of the Inspector of Custodial Services (WA OICS) and Dr Emma Crampin, Deputy Chief Psychiatrist with the Western Australian Office of the Chief Psychiatrist, who respectively assisted with this inspection as an independent custodial environment consultant and health consultant. Mr Artelaris and Dr Crampin participated in the inspection visits and interviews alongside Commission staff and provided advice on issues relating to security management and training, health care and other medical issues concerning people in immigration detention. The Commission also acknowledges the civil society organisations that provided submissions prior to the inspection, and all of the individual staff at the Commission who assisted with these inspections.

The Commission also acknowledges the assistance provided by the Department of Home Affairs (Department), and Australian Border Force (ABF) in facilitating the Commission’s inspection. The Commission team was assisted during the inspection by staff from the Department, ABF and detention service providers, and we are grateful for the assistance that was provided.

In accordance with the usual practice, the Commission provided a copy of this report to the Department on 2 February 2024 to provide an opportunity for response to the Commission’s findings and recommendations prior to publication. The response from the Department was received on 8 April 2024 and has been published alongside this report.

# Background – Immigration detention in Australia

Immigration detention is mandatory in Australia for all unlawful non-citizens.[[5]](#endnote-6) Once detained, an unlawful non-citizen must remain in detention until either granted a visa or removed from Australia.[[6]](#endnote-7)

However, following the High Court’s decision in NZYQ v Minister for Immigration, Citizenship and Multicultural Affairs[[7]](#endnote-8), unlawful non-citizens cannot continue to be kept in immigration detention for the purpose of their removal from Australia once there is no real prospect of their removal becoming practicable in the reasonably foreseeable future.[[8]](#endnote-9)

The detention of an unlawful non-citizen is not based on an individual assessment of the need for detention, or an assessment as to whether the individual concerned poses an unacceptable risk to the community. The Commission has previously recommended that closed immigration detention should only be used in circumstances where it is strictly necessary to manage unacceptable risks to the community.[[9]](#endnote-10) Unlawful non-citizens subject to immigration detention are usually detained in purpose-built immigration detention centres, with seven being in operation as of April 2024.[[10]](#endnote-11)

In some circumstances, individuals can be released from immigration detention centres into alternative, community-based arrangements. This may include release on short-term visas (such as a Bridging visa E) or a residence determination, where the Minister determines that a person may reside in a specified place rather than being held in a detention centre.[[11]](#endnote-12) Both of these options involve the Minister exercising a legal power that is personal, non-compellable, and discretionary.

The Australian Government also operates an offshore processing regime, which involves transferring asylum seekers to third countries for their claims to be processed.[[12]](#endnote-13) Regional processing arrangements were in place in Papua New Guinea until the end of 2021 and continue to operate in Nauru.

The Commission has consistently expressed concerns about Australia’s offshore processing arrangements and emphasised that transferring asylum seekers to third countries does not release Australia from its obligations under international human rights law.[[13]](#endnote-14)

## Number of people in detention

The number of people in closed immigration detention has reduced dramatically over the last decade. The number of people in detention peaked at over 10,000 in July 2013, before declining to fewer than 2,000 in early 2015.[[14]](#endnote-15)

This reduction was largely due to the release of large numbers of asylum seekers from closed detention into alternative community arrangements; and a decrease in the number of people entering detention following a significant decline in boat arrivals to Australia.

As of 31 December 2023, there were 872 people in detention. This comprised 824 men and 48 women.[[15]](#endnote-16)

## Length of detention

The Commission acknowledges that the average period in closed detention has continued to decline during 2023. As of 31 January 2023, the average period in detention reached 806 days – which is the highest ever recorded.[[16]](#endnote-17) By 30 December 2023, the average period in detention had reduced to 625 days.[[17]](#endnote-18)

This is still, however, far higher than in comparable jurisdictions. For example, in Canada the average length of detention was 15.7 days between 1 January and 31 March 2023.[[18]](#endnote-19) In the United Kingdom in 2022, 48% of all people who left immigration detention had been detained for 7 days or fewer.[[19]](#endnote-20)

The negative impacts of prolonged detention are substantial, with the following observations previously made by the Commission:[[20]](#endnote-21)

Prolonged closed detention is a risk factor for mental ill-health, as the negative impacts of immigration detention on mental health tend to worsen as the length of detention increases.[[21]](#endnote-22) This is of particular concern in the current context, given the consistently high average length of detention in recent years, and the large number of people being held in closed detention facilities for prolonged periods.

#### Chart 1: Number of people in detention and average length of detention (during month of June 2013–2023)[[22]](#endnote-23)

VERTICAL BAR CHART AND LINE CHART COMBINED

See data set in the table below.

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| ****Year**** | ****Average length of time in detention**** | ****Number of people in detention**** |
| 2013 | 81 | 9256 |
| 2014 | 350 | 3624 |
| 2015 | 405 | 2013 |
| 2016 | 459 | 1577 |
| 2017 | 467 | 1262 |
| 2018 | 436 | 1347 |
| 2019 | 485 | 1352 |
| 2020 | 551 | 1523 |
| 2021 | 673 | 1492 |
| 2022 | 742 | 1398 |
| 2023 | 711 | 1114 |

## Reasons for detention

Historically, asylum seekers who arrived by boat have typically comprised the majority of people in closed immigration detention. Since the beginning of 2014, this group has progressively comprised a smaller proportion of the detention population.

At the same time, the number of people in detention due to cancellation of their visas has increased. This increase has been largely due to legislative amendments that broadened the scope of s 501 of the Migration Act.[[23]](#endnote-24) Section 501 allows the Minister or their delegate to refuse or cancel a visa on the basis that a person does not pass the ‘character test’. The legislative amendments introduced mandatory visa cancellations for people who have a ‘substantial criminal record’ or have committed a sexually based offence involving a child, and are serving a full-time term of imprisonment for an offence against an Australian law.[[24]](#endnote-25)

The Department has reported that from the time this legislative amendment came into effect on 11 December 2014 until 31 March 2016, there had been 1152 mandatory cancellations under s 501(3A).[[25]](#endnote-26) The Commonwealth Ombudsman commented in 2016 that it was ‘apparent… that the number of persons subject to cancellation under s 501 was underestimated prior to the passage of the legislation’.[[26]](#endnote-27)

Throughout 2023, people detained due to the cancellation of their visa under s 501 consistently comprised near to, and over, 60% of the overall detention population.[[27]](#endnote-28)

#### Chart 2: Detention population total and by s 501 cancellation – January – December 2023[[28]](#endnote-29)

VERTICAL BAR CHART

See data set in the table below.

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Month | ****Overall detention population numbers**** | Number of people detained under s 501 |
| January | 1061 | 621 |
| February | 1099 | 646 |
| March | 1117 | 689 |
| April | 1128 | 702 |
| May | 1110 | 697 |
| June | 1114 | 716 |
| July | 1079 | 696 |
| August | 1056 | 675 |
| September | 1005 | 643 |
| October | 987 | 628 |
| November | 878 | 538 |
| December | 872 | 531 |

As of 31 December 2023, the detained population was made up of the following groups:

* 531 people subject to visa cancellations under s 501
* 115 asylum seekers who arrived by boat
* 226 categorised as ‘other’ (including people whose visa was cancelled under other provisions, people who had overstayed their visa, unauthorised air arrivals, seaport arrivals and illegal fishers).[[29]](#endnote-30)

## Administration of the detention network

Since 1 July 2015, the ABF has been responsible for administering detention operations and removals; while the Department remains responsible for the overall policy framework for detention, as well as matters relating to visa processing, and status resolution. External contractors play a central role in the management of immigration detention facilities. Serco Australian Pty Limited (Serco) is the contracted detention services provider, responsible for the day-to-day running of the facilities including security and provision of services and activities. International Health and Medical Services (IHMS) is the contracted health services provider, responsible for providing onsite physical and mental health services to people in detention.

# Inspection methodology

The Commission inspected YHIDC from 17 to 19 May 2023. The inspection was conducted by the Human Rights Commissioner, Lorraine Finlay, and four Commission staff. The team was also assisted by Dr Emma Crampin and Mr Kieran Artelaris.

The Commission engaged Mr Kieran Artelaris as an independent custodial environment consultant to participate in the inspection visit and provide advice on security management, staff training and issues relating to the safety of people detained. Mr Kieran Artelaris is a research and inspection officer with WA OICS. He has extensive experience working in the justice and corrections environment as a researcher, prison inspector, and in project work. Mr Artelaris has worked for WA OICS for over 15 years and in that time has participated in more than 50 inspections of custodial facilities, including 14 as the lead planner.

The Commission also engaged Dr Emma Crampin as an independent health consultant to participate in the inspection visit and provide advice on issues relating to the physical and mental health of people being detained. Dr Crampin is the Deputy Chief Psychiatrist for the Western Australian Office of the Chief Psychiatrist. Dr Crampin has an extensive knowledge of health standards, previous review experience, as well as a well-developed understanding of regional and rural settings within Western Australia.

Prior to the inspection, the Commission held consultations with a range of civil society organisations who engage directly with people currently and formerly detained at YHIDC, and written information was received from three such organisations.

During the inspection, the Commission team met with representatives from the Department, ABF, and contracted detention services providers, Serco and IHMS; conducted an inspection of the physical conditions of detention; and held interviews with people detained at YHIDC.

The Commission considered the evidence gathered during the inspection against human rights standards derived from international law that are relevant to immigration detention, as outlined in the section below.

The Commission’s methodology reflects international guidelines for the conduct of detention inspections, including a core focus on prevention of harm.[[30]](#endnote-31) This preventative approach necessitates consideration of root causes and risk factors for possible breaches of international human rights standards.

# Relevant human rights standards

The following international human rights treaties, which Australia has ratified, contain obligations that are relevant to the conditions and treatment of people in immigration detention:

* International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR)
* International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR)
* Convention relating to the Status of Refugees (Refugee Convention)
* International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (ICERD)
* Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW)
* Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CAT)
* Optional Protocol to the Convention Against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (OPCAT)
* Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC)
* Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD).

Australia has a range of specific obligations that are applicable with respect to refugees and asylum seekers under the Refugee Convention.

Some key obligations relevant to conditions and treatment in immigration detention include those relating to: security of persons; humane treatment in detention; freedom from arbitrary detention; freedom from torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment; freedom of movement; right to privacy; freedom of religion; freedom of expression and association; right to the highest attainable standard of health; participation in cultural life; and protection of the family.

YHIDC is a high-security detention facility that is not used to detain children. As such, standards relating to the detention of children were not applicable to this inspection.

Further information about the relevant standards can be found in the Commission publication, Human rights standards for immigration detention.[[31]](#endnote-32)

# Yongah Hill Immigration Detention Centre

YHIDC is a high-security detention centre with a securitised perimeter including high fencing, anti-climb measures and other security features. It is located in the town of Northam in Western Australia, approximately 100 kilometres from Perth. It is designed to accommodate adult men.

YHIDC has six accommodation compounds. The Falcon and Hawk compounds are used to house people assessed as low to medium risk by centre staff. In addition, four high-security accommodation compounds (Cassowary, Eagle, Kingfisher, and Swan) have been in operation since December 2018. These compounds are used for people assessed as high or extreme risk by centre staff. YHIDC was initially designed to manage a low to medium risk detained population.[[32]](#endnote-33)

People detained in these high-security compounds have more restricted access to shared spaces and facilities outside of their compounds, compared to those in the Falcon and Hawk compounds. The Swan compound is the most restrictive and is used to house people that have the highest risk rating as assessed by centre staff. Cassowary is used for people who, for various reasons, are assessed by centre staff to require protection from others.

YHIDC has an expansive, central outdoor area (called the ‘Green Heart’) that is used for recreation. It contains two full-size soccer fields, a large outdoor gym, two full-size basketball courts, and some gardening plots. There is also a large activity complex with various purpose-built facilities, such as a large kitchen for cooking classes, a woodwork studio, and an indoor gym.

YHIDC also has several smaller ‘health care’ compounds, located next to the medical facilities. These are used for people who have significant health care needs. YHIDC also has a ‘high-care accommodation’ unit used for single separation.

During the Commission’s inspection in May 2023, there were 262 people detained at YHIDC.[[33]](#endnote-34) As of December 2023, there were 170 people detained at YHIDC.[[34]](#endnote-35)

# Key issues and concerns

## Safety concerns

People in immigration detention have a basic need for their safety and security to be protected while in detention. Australia must ensure that people detained have this basic need met to fulfil the obligations imposed by article 10(1) of the ICCPR to treat detained people with humanity and respect for the inherent dignity of the human person.

YHIDC accommodates an increasing proportion of people detained due to their visas being cancelled on character grounds under s 501 of the Migration Act. In the month of the Commission’s inspection, 156 (or 59.5%) of the 262 people detained at YHIDC had been detained for this reason.[[35]](#endnote-36) By December 2023, this cohort had increased to 65.9% (112) of the 170 people detained.[[36]](#endnote-37) Despite changes in composition, the detention population at YHIDC remains varied and includes people with a range of risk profiles.

Those within the s 501 cohort at YHIDC have almost always come to immigration detention directly from the prison system. It is important to emphasise that there is significant variation among people whose visas have been cancelled under s 501 regarding the risk they pose to safety and security, and they should not be seen as a homogenous, high-risk cohort.[[37]](#endnote-38) Nevertheless, as the s 501 cohort has increased, there has also been an increase in behaviours frequently associated with the prison system, including trafficking of drugs and other contraband, bullying and standover tactics, and gang-related violence.

The Department has repeatedly described an increase in critical incidents across the whole immigration detention network in recent years.[[38]](#endnote-39) Statistics released by the Department through Senate Estimates demonstrate an upward trend in the number of critical incidents occurring between the 2018-2019 financial year to March 2023 (from 0.4 to 0.6 incidents per 1000 people detained).[[39]](#endnote-40)

The Department attributes major disturbances mostly ‘…to illicit drugs, home brewed alcohol, and prescription medications infiltrating the IDN [Immigration Detention Network]’.[[40]](#endnote-41) The Department also notes that ‘[m]anaging such a high-risk cohort within current infrastructure, which limits the ability to segregate diverse and vulnerable cohorts, puts pressure on operating capacity and can contribute to incidents’.[[41]](#endnote-42)

In the Commission’s 2017 inspection of YHIDC, many of the people spoken to ‘indicated that they felt safe in detention … . However, a number of people did raise concerns about their safety, relating incidents in which they had felt threatened or intimidated by other people in detention’.[[42]](#endnote-43)

During the Commission’s 2019 inspection of YHIDC, a significant number of people ‘reported that they were apprehensive about their physical safety and that they may be at risk of harm by others’.[[43]](#endnote-44)

A majority of the people interviewed during this inspection disclosed that they feel very unsafe. Many disclosed that disagreements while people are intoxicated, standovers and drug debts were common reasons for violence in the centre and a source of significant anxiety and fear.

Most people referred to the 2022 incident where a detained man was stabbed to death over an alleged drug debt[[44]](#endnote-45) when talking about their concerns within the centre. The Commission heard that because of the death, ‘everyone’ has a home-made weapon for self‑defence.

This incident appears to have had a profound and persistent effect on both the people detained and staff alike, creating a collective sense of fear and anxiety about safety. Those who entered detention with existing trauma histories have found that the environment has exacerbated their pre-existing states of vigilance and hyperarousal. Staff also reported a higher level of assaults directly following the incident, which led to heightened staff fear, and requests for stab proof vests.

Statistics provided by the Department through Senate Estimates reveal that YHIDC has, over the past five years, received the second highest number (115) of complaints of assault, including allegations of assaults, made by people detained or by staff.[[45]](#endnote-46) It is likely that the actual number of assaults is much higher with many going unreported due to fear of reprisal.

YHIDC and the immigration detention network more broadly, face significant challenges to providing a safe place of detention for detained people, as well as a safe working environment for staff. The detention environment itself (see mental health section) and, in particular, the infiltration of drugs and alcohol and related violence (see drug infiltration section) are creating an environment of heightened risk, and are causing significant harm to people.

As noted earlier, the immigration detention population includes people with a range of risk profiles, many of whom would not present any identifiable risk to community safety. Even among the s 501 cohort, there is a wide variation in the types of offences leading to a visa refusal or cancellation, and consequent detention. In some cases, the relevant offences are of a serious, violent nature. In others, the offences are less serious or non-violent (such as fraud, traffic violations and drug possession).

Where a person has no history of violent offending, it is less likely that a highly restrictive measure such as closed detention would be necessary to manage potential risks to the community. Nevertheless, even where serious offences have been committed, the individuals concerned will have completed their criminal sentences before being transferred to immigration detention. Indeed, had they been Australian citizens, these individuals would not have been subject to ongoing detention and would be permitted to live freely in the community.

While this inspection report makes several recommendations aimed at enhancing safety within YHIDC, it is important to stress that none are more important than ensuring that closed immigration detention is used only in exceptional circumstances. As the Commission has previously noted:

Failing the character test under s 501 of the Migration Act should not lead necessarily to continued and prolonged immigration detention. Alternatives to detention should be routinely considered for all people who have had their visa refused or cancelled under s 501, with conditions applied to mitigate risks as appropriate. Closed detention should only be used in exceptional circumstances where identified risks cannot be managed through less restrictive means.[[46]](#endnote-47)

Recommendation 1: The Government should replace the current system of mandatory immigration detention with a case-by-case assessment process that takes individual circumstances into consideration. Closed detention should only be used as a last resort in circumstances where all of the following elements are present:

a) detention is necessary and proportionate to an immigration purpose (for example, a brief period of immigration detention may be necessary to conduct health, security and identity checks before a visa is granted)

b) the person has been individually assessed as posing a risk of absconding or an unacceptable risk to the Australian community, and that risk cannot be managed in a less restrictive way

c) the necessity for continued detention is subject to periodic re‑evaluation and judicial review, and

d) the duration of detention is subject to a maximum time limit.

## Infrastructure concerns

Due to the changing nature of the cohort and increase in violence-related incidents at YHIDC, the two lower security compounds, Hawk and Falcon, are no longer fit for purpose.

Each of these compounds can house up to 150 people and consist of 20 transportable units laid out in a grid. The Commission considers that the number of people housed in this layout is too difficult to manage safely, endangering the people detained and centre staff. The number of people within these compounds also makes it relatively easy for drug networks to be developed (see drug infiltration section).

The accommodation format results in very poor line of sight for detention security provider staff. The compound offices also provide staff with no view of the compound and increase the risk of centre staff being unable to respond to developments in a timely manner, unless alerted or constantly monitoring security cameras. The Commission also found the number of officers working within these compounds to be very low, with up to 150 people being supervised by only 2 to 3 officers at any one time.

People in the Hawk and Falcon compounds informed the Commission about concerns that their accommodation could be easily compromised, and their privacy invaded. When asked about why people were unable to lock their rooms (as is the case in all other compounds), Serco and ABF staff advised that there was no practical reason for this other than that it was the way the centre was built. While consideration had been given to installing a swipe card system, the Commission was told that the cost was ‘prohibitive’. Additionally, the condition of the transportable units was generally poor and rooms were small and cramped.

In contrast to the Hawk and Falcon compounds, the design and layout of the high-security compounds, Cassowary, Kingfisher, Swan and Eagle, was more functional. Swan and Kingfisher each have one wing of 10 rooms, while Cassowary and Eagle have two wings of 10 rooms each. Swan was the most restrictive compound and was used to accommodate people with the highest risk rating as assessed by centre staff. Cassowary was used for those who, for various reasons, required protection from the general population.

The staff office within these compounds has good lines of sight into the common areas of each wing and the recreation yard. Each compound is of manageable size – housing as few as 10 and no more than 30 to 40 people – and separated from other compounds by fences.

While the design and layout of these compounds was much better than the Hawk and Falcon compounds, the Commission noted in its 2019 inspections of the high security compounds that

… infrastructure in these high-security compounds is harsh and prison-like and generally not appropriate for administrative detention. The compounds also do not offer adequate privacy, particularly due to the lack of bathroom doors, limited secluded spaces and the use of shared accommodation arrangements. The Commission observed that shower curtains had been installed in some compounds to provide some separation between bathrooms and sleeping quarters. Even with curtains installed, however, the Commission is concerned that this does not afford sufficient privacy under shared accommodation arrangements.[[47]](#endnote-48)

However, these same concerns remained during this inspection. The inadequacy of the Hawk and Falcon compounds necessitate the requirement for compounds like the existing high security compounds but with modifications for a lower risk population. These modifications include but are not limited to:

* replacing bolted-down chairs and tables with unfixed furniture made of more comfortable materials, such as couches, armchairs, and chairs with back support
* ensuring suitable access to facilities for mobility impaired people, including building access
* installing doors to separate bathrooms from sleeping quarters
* installing beds with appropriate safety rails on the top bunk and secure storage facilities in bedrooms
* sufficient outdoor seating and gym equipment
* limiting shared accommodation arrangements to the extent possible.

Recommendation 2: The Government should decommission the Hawk and Falcon compounds and replace them with multiple smaller compounds. These compounds should be similar in design to the existing high-security compounds but with modifications to reflect their designation as low-security compounds.

Recommendation 3: Until such time as they are decommissioned, Serco and the Department should review the number of officers staffing the Hawk and Falcon compounds with the intention of increasing numbers to respond to the identified safety concerns.

## Drug infiltration

Drug infiltration (including prescribed drug diversion) poses a significant risk to the health and safety of people in detention and staff alike. Many people are vulnerable to intimidation, may become caught up in drug and alcohol-fuelled violence and aggression, and may experience unreasonable periods of self-isolation to avoid pressures to buy and use drugs.

As a consequence of the inability to control the trafficking of contraband, centre staff and people detained reported that drug and alcohol (home brew) use was widespread at the centre. A written submission provided to the Commission ahead of the inspection, also raised this same concern.

Interviews with people in detention and staff largely affirmed previous reporting by the Commonwealth Ombudsman that ‘people enter immigration detention “clean” but either resume or commence taking illicit substances when detained’.[[48]](#endnote-49) One person interviewed reported buying any drug he was offered, in an attempt to make himself feel less distressed about being in immigration detention. This was causing him significant financial problems and putting pressure on his family. Serco staff also reported that they were aware of a growing number of drug debts, because ‘detainees tell us’ and staff overhear things.

Centre staff have limited power to control the flow of contraband into the centre and do not have the type of legislative powers required to manage the behaviours typically associated with the prison system.

The Commission was told that contraband was being thrown over the fence line[[49]](#endnote-50) and that, through developing good relationships with local police, there had been a number of arrests made as a result. Local police were also conducting proactive perimeter sweeps as a deterrent to this method of infiltration. While these actions and the arrests have made some impact, the influx of contraband through other means remains a more significant problem.

The Federal Court of Australia has affirmed that mobile phones cannot currently be taken from people detained in immigration detention.[[50]](#endnote-51) The ability to arrange trafficking of contraband with contacts outside the centre has arguably become more easily facilitated because of this.[[51]](#endnote-52)

The Commission recognises the risk management challenges that have arisen because of mobile phones being used by people detained in immigration detention, however, the significant benefits for the wellbeing of people in detention and their capacity to maintain contact with people outside detention need to also be recognised.[[52]](#endnote-53) This was more significant during the suspension of visits because of COVID-19 lockdowns.[[53]](#endnote-54)

The Commission has in the past stated that it considers any blanket prohibition on mobile phones in immigration detention would not be a necessary, reasonable, or proportionate response to the risks arising from their use.[[54]](#endnote-55) Instead the Commission has stated:

A more appropriate response would be to restrict or remove mobile phones on an individual basis, and only if the individual is found to have used their phone to conduct unlawful activity, or to carry out other forms of serious misconduct.[[55]](#endnote-56)

Another method of infiltration described to the Commission was though centre mail. At the time of the inspection, court action affirming the right of detained people to order consumables from outside the centre through mail,[[56]](#endnote-57) led to the centre receiving up to 128 kilograms of consumables three times per week. The Commission was told that the centre does not have the resources to effectively screen such a large quantity of goods. Nevertheless, significant contraband had been detected through the existing screening procedures. Subsequent to the inspection, this court decision was overturned by the Full Court of the Federal Court and the previous ‘outside food policy’ (which required food brought by visitors to be commercially packaged and labelled and factory sealed) was held to be valid.

Finding contraband once it is within the centre also has its difficulties. The Migration Act only provides limited search powers. Essentially, centre staff can only conduct a personal search, or a room search based on a reasonable suspicion that a weapon or escape tool has been concealed. They have no power to search for illicit substances or other contraband. Following legal advice, staff have additionally been prohibited from conducting matrix searches (random room searches). The Commonwealth Ombudsman has noted that this change has ‘considerably impacted security staff and ABF’s ability to disrupt and detect drug trade and use’.[[57]](#endnote-58)

The Commission recognises that, for the safety of everyone within the centre, staff should be provided with the authority to exercise a stronger range of search powers: specifically, where there is reasonable suspicion that drugs are being concealed, staff should also be given the authority to conduct targeted personal searches and room searches.

In utilising these powers, the Commission’s Human Rights Standards for Immigration Detention stipulate that all searches conducted on people in detention, their accommodation, or personal effects (such as mail) by staff, respect the privacy of those detained and are therefore only conducted for sound security reasons and at reasonable times.[[58]](#endnote-59)

The Commission also reiterates that, should enhanced search powers be made available to centre staff, any use of these powers should be adequately reported and ‘should be periodically reviewed to identify and rectify any systemic improvements to the use of force in immigration detention’.[[59]](#endnote-60)

Recommendation 4: The Government should reform the search powers available to detention centre staff to allow for targeted personal searches and room searches to be conducted where there is reasonable suspicion that drugs are being concealed.

Recommendation 5: The Department and Serco should review its operational instructions, policy guidance and centre staff training with a particular focus on reducing adverse impacts on the privacy and dignity of people subjected to searches.

Although facility staff had intelligence reports and anecdotal evidence to suggest that drug prevalence was high at the centre, there was no way to measure the scale of the problem accurately. Staff lacked the authority to carry out drug testing on people who were detained. In any event, drug testing, whether by blood, urine, or saliva sample, is an inherently intrusive process and inappropriate for the immigration detention environment.

Wastewater testing, however, was a viable option because the centre sewerage operated in a closed system. It was not being utilised at the time of our inspection but should be considered as a way to determine the prevalence of drug use within the centre.

Recommendation 6: The Department and Serco should implement wastewater testing to measure the prevalence of drug use within the centre.

As noted previously by the Commonwealth Ombudsman, ‘[d]rug infiltration and substance misuse is a multi-faceted and complex issue that cannot simply be resolved through tighter security controls and restrictions on people in detention’.[[60]](#endnote-61)

The Commission agrees with this statement and notes that the above recommendations will not lead to any meaningful increase in safety without there also being a more significant investment in engaging more people in detention in alcohol and drug counselling, harm minimisation, access to treatment and rehabilitation, and further education to highlight and discourage risky behaviours associated with drug use (such as needle-sharing).

These investments alone are likely to have greater benefits for the behavioural management of the whole centre than enhanced search powers or drug prevalence testing. This is particularly important noting the largest proportion of s 501 cancellations and subsequent detention between 1 July 2018 and 30 June 2023 related to drug offences (22%) and was the primary category of offending.[[61]](#endnote-62)

During the inspection, the Commission was advised that YHIDC had an alcohol and drug worker, and that opioid substitution was accessible. However, no specialist counselling is provided onsite to support the program. One person spoken to during the inspection told the Commission that he was on methadone and reported that he had to be taken to Perth for related appointments.

Minimal harm minimisation or addiction counselling appeared to be provided, nor were there any therapeutic groups being run with a specific alcohol and drug focus or individual rehabilitation services. YHIDC staff acknowledged that there were not enough demand reduction initiatives and reported that they would like to see more drug and alcohol programs being delivered.

The Commission has previously recommended that drug and alcohol rehabilitation be introduced ‘as a core component of the health care services and activities delivered in immigration detention’.[[62]](#endnote-63) The Commission has also noted that access to state-based services may vary from state to state and while some people in detention are able to access opioid substitution programs, these programs are not suitable for all drug users and do not provide holistic rehabilitation services.[[63]](#endnote-64)

The Commission’s view is that the current alcohol and drug service provision at YHIDC is inadequate for the level of need within the population and a more comprehensive program should be developed.

Recommendation 7: The Department, Serco and IHMS should increase the provision of counselling, rehabilitation services and education to minimise harm and reduce demand for alcohol and other drugs within the detained population at the centre.

## Meaningful activity

The staff at YHIDC highlighted the Program and Activities (P&A) schedule as an example of good practice, noting that it exceeds the minimum contracted hours required. Both the Commission and Commonwealth Ombudsman have, in the past, commended the efforts of Serco and the ABF to deliver a wide range of activities at YHIDC. For example, in 2022, the Commonwealth Ombudsman said the P&A schedule at YHIDC provided ‘constructive and well-attended activities which provided detainees with a genuine opportunity for meaningful engagement’.[[64]](#endnote-65)

Similarly, the Commission’s 2019 Risk Management in immigration detention report suggested that YHIDC could provide a possible model to improve activities at other immigration detention centres.[[65]](#endnote-66)

During this inspection, the Commission was told that YHIDC runs a seven-day-a-week schedule for P&A and has 17 dedicated staff. The P&A schedule includes education, outdoor activities, cooking, and music classes. There is a hairdresser three days a week. Volunteers attend YHIDC to deliver religious studies classes. Vocational skills delivered include woodwork, sewing and leatherwork.

The centre P&A infrastructure includes a range of dedicated facilities, a large canteen containing seating, televisions, and recreation equipment (such as pool tables), an art room, a workshop, a large purpose-built kitchen, classrooms, and a well-stocked library. A prayer room is also available. The Commission observed that these facilities were spacious, well-maintained, and well-equipped for activities.

People in detention are encouraged to participate in structured activities to receive points in exchange for items through the centre’s canteen. The point system allows people to obtain a default minimum allocation of weekly points and receive additional points based on participation in structured P&A.

Serco management advised that engagement in P&A was good and that they understood that keeping people in detention occupied is important for behaviour management. They try to offer more activities as the need arises. Several people in detention confirmed that Serco was proactive in seeking their input to revise the P&A schedule and its offerings.

While many people interviewed during this inspection reflected positively on the activities provided; a majority reported that they are unhappy that they lose access to programs they used to have in the prison system or in the community, such as anger management programs and other programs to learn skills that will be useful to them upon release.

One person said that he just went to the gym and walked around all day. He said that there was more to do in prison which allowed him to constantly keep busy. Several others informed the Commission that because they were not working towards qualifications, they did not see any point in participating in activities.

The Commission does not consider these comments as reflective of the dedication of Serco staff at the centre to provide engaging and responsive P&A. At present, people in immigration detention are not able to participate in activities that constitute work or leads to a qualification or certification. Both Serco and ABF acknowledged that being able to provide qualifications ‘would be a huge improvement’.

The Commission has repeatedly stated in its inspection reports that there is a need to provide P&A in immigration detention that is sufficiently meaningful to prevent boredom and to provide structure and routine.[[66]](#endnote-67) The Commission’s 2019 Risk Management in immigration detentionreport stated:

The Commission is concerned that the boredom, frustration and lack of engagement arising from the limitations of the current activities program may contribute to the level of tension in immigration detention facilities, with implications for safety and security.[[67]](#endnote-68)

The importance of meaningful activity extends beyond centre safety to community safety. It is a well understood and evidenced fact within the prison system that ‘[t]he effective use of a person’s time in custody has significant impacts on future prospects, particularly regarding reducing recidivism’.[[68]](#endnote-69)

The NSW Inspector of Custodial Services has remarked that,

Given rates of reoffending and the focus on the rehabilitation and reintegration of offenders in modern correctional environments, there is a significant body of research on the approaches that most effectively reduce reoffending and support ex-inmates post-release. Generally, this research supports a role for in-custody programs, employment and education in strategies to reduce reoffending.[[69]](#endnote-70)

The current limitations on activities leading to qualification or certification, particularly for the largely ex-prison population, is at odds with this established research.

If the intention of detaining someone on character grounds is to ensure that non-citizens do not pose a risk to the Australian community, then significantly more work needs to be done to deliver programs within immigration detention that lead to reduced reoffending.

As the Department’s own statistics show, a not insignificant number of people detained on character grounds are eventually released and resume their lives in the community (29% between 1 July 2018 and 30 June 2023).[[70]](#endnote-71) Additional people may be released following merits review (for example, approximately 19% of s 501 review decisions were set aside or varied in 2015-2016, 28% in 2016-2017 and 22% in 2017 to 31 March 2018).[[71]](#endnote-72)

The Department has reported through Senate Estimates that between 1 November 2021 and 31 October 2023, 682 people detained under s 501 were released from closed detention.[[72]](#endnote-73) Given this, the Department must do more to prepare people for the possibility of release.

#### Chart 3: Revocation following Character Cancellation[[73]](#endnote-74)

VERTICAL BAR CHART

See data set in the table below.

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| ****Year**** | ****Not Revoked**** | ****Revoked**** | ****Total**** |
| 2018–2019 | 332 | 235 | 567 |
| 2019–2020 | 450 | 252 | 702 |
| 2020–2021 | 438 | 143 | 581 |
| 2021–2022 | 433 | 38 | 471 |
| 2022–2023 | 369 | 144 | 513 |

Recommendation 8: The Department should, in consultation with facility staff and people in detention, review its policy on access to recognised programs of study and vocational training in immigration detention; with a view to enhancing opportunities for rehabilitation and reintegration.

# Health Services

IHMS is contracted by the Department to provide primary and mental health care services in Australia’s immigration detention facilities. The IHMS health service in each facility is ‘nurse-led’: nurses triage all requests for health care; all appointments are initially made with a nurse; nurses undertake health assessments, planning of health care, delivery of treatments, ongoing monitoring of treatment and management of medicines; and the service is led by managers and team leaders who are also nurses.

## Staffing

IHMS has 15 staff at YHIDC which includes general nurses, mental health nurses, and general practitioners. Only one staff member is locally engaged, and most staff fly in from the east coast, for a maximum period of 3 months.

Interviews with people in detention revealed a general mistrust in IHMS because of this frequent change in staffing. People in detention also described problems with continuity of their care and loss of information because of staffing changes. For example, one person disclosed that they were informed that they required an ultrasound by a general practitioner, but were then told there was ‘nothing in the system’ about booking the ultrasound at the next appointment, three months later.

The Commission acknowledges an observation previously made by the Commonwealth Ombudsman that ‘there is difficulty in recruiting and maintaining detention centre staff due the nature of the work and remote locality, particularly for Yongah Hill …’.[[74]](#endnote-75) Nevertheless, more effort should be made to ensure consistency among IHMS staffing given the comments about mistrust of the health service.

Recommendation 9: The Department and IHMS should make further efforts to attract and retain locally engaged health staff at the centre. Where this is not possible, IHMS should review their contracting arrangements to ensure there is a greater level of consistency in the staffing personnel at the centre.

## Screening on reception and transfer of records

IHMS staff advised the Commission that a standardised assessment form was completed whenever anyone was received at the centre. The Commission was told that the assessment included comprehensive alcohol and other drugs screening, as well as screening for mental health issues and cognitive impairments.

As recently highlighted by the Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability, screening may have an ‘immediate benefit by identifying the person’s support needs while in prison or detention, as well as longer term benefits in identifying the supports and services they require upon the person’s release from custody’.[[75]](#endnote-76)

Recommendation 10: The Department and IHMS should ensure that every initial assessment includes a robust assessment of mental health and cognitive disability, as well as screening for neurodevelopmental disability to identify support needs.

Recommendation 11: Where a screening assessment identifies a significant mental impairment, cognitive disability or neurodevelopmental disability, this should prompt an assessment by the Department and IHMS of the decision-making supports that may be required by that person.

Recommendation 12: The Government should support and provide resourcing to the Department to liaise with state and territory corrective services, youth justice departments and justice health agencies in the development of national practice guidelines for screening in custody, as recommended by the Disability Royal Commission.[[76]](#endnote-77)

IHMS informed the Commission that timely medical handovers had improved for incoming transfers directly from the prison system. If records did not accompany the incoming detained person, IHMS were usually able to access them within 8 hours. Early access to medical information enabled IHMS staff to prepare medications and ensure minimal disruption to continuity of care. The Commission was pleased to hear of this improvement noting that service interruptions have been observed in the past because of this issue.[[77]](#endnote-78)

## Accessing health care services

People in detention can request medical assistance through filling in a medical request form. Forms are collected daily and triaged for appointments. Based on what is written on the form, there is an initial paper-based triage, then a face-to-face triage with a nurse. The targeted response time for this is 72 hours, however, urgent cases can be seen on the day or within 24 hours. IHMS staff told us they received up to 9 medical request forms per day.

All forms seen at various locations during the inspection were in English only. It is unclear what support is offered to people who are unable to communicate their needs in English or who have poor written English skills. Neither was it apparent how accurately most people in detention were able to describe their medical issues to generate an appropriate triage response.

IHMS staff informed the Commission that, in addition to the medical request forms, they were also very responsive to concerns raised by security or welfare staff about people who appeared unwell but had not completed a form.

Nevertheless, we were advised by IHMS that there was a 50% non‑attendance rate for face-to-face triage appointments. This suggests that the current model is not efficient or effective.

Additionally, people in immigration detention cannot access mental health services and torture and trauma counselling without being triaged by a non‑mental health clinician, meaning that they have to tell their story at least twice. One of the written submissions received by the Commission stated that accessing torture and trauma counselling was particularly ‘problematic for clients who do not wish to engage with IHMS.’

One person interviewed told the Commission that he had a long history of severe depression and needed to see a psychiatrist but had to see the nurse and then the general practitioner first. As they did not make the onward referral to the psychiatrist, he was unable to access any mental health care. Another person reported that they had not been able to access psychology. He reported that he had a history of depression and had made a serious suicide attempt in the past. He said that he wanted talking treatment but instead the general practitioner offered an increase in medication, which he did not want.

Requiring people in detention to see a general nurse and then a general practitioner before they can access a specialist mental health or torture and trauma service does not meet the standard offered by public community mental health services. It also requires a detained person to tell their story multiple times to access care, which is not best practice from a therapeutic perspective.

Recommendation 13: The Department and IHMS should review the efficiency of the current health services referral and triage procedures within immigration detention. This review should include examining the accessibility of the procedures and whether the mental health and torture and trauma referral system aligns with community mental health service standards and best practice.

## Out of hours health care services

Onsite health services at YHIDC are provided at the medical clinic from 9:00am–5:00pm Monday to Friday. There are no health services on site out of hours, except for medication rounds. The clinical staff providing the medication rounds out of hours do not offer consultations for other matters.

Outside of the medical clinic’s operating hours, Serco staff can call the Health Advice Service (HAS), a nurse-led phone advice service based in Sydney, if required. The HAS staff triage urgent calls, decide whether hospitalisation is required (and then arrange an ambulance if needed) or, in less urgent circumstances, can decide whether IHMS onsite can follow up the next day. The HAS also has access to a doctor for prescriptions.

Access to the HAS is facilitated through Serco staff only and people detained cannot make direct contact. HAS staff may speak to the detained person on the phone; however, the HAS does not offer telehealth. Centre staff can also request external emergency medical assistance outside of the HAS whenever this is required.

The staff offering the HAS service do not necessarily have site specific knowledge of YHIDC and its reliance on a partly volunteer ambulance service and a small rural hospital in Northam, which itself has very limited facilities.

Many people the Commission spoke to advised that the out of hours service does not offer anything substantive, and that any medication prescribed takes a long time to arrive. Some reported that pain relief might be paracetamol, but there was only one dose given per request, so if pain continued, they could not access further medication. One man interviewed told the Commission that he had dislocated a finger, leaving him in severe pain, and was not offered any pain relief before he arrived at the hospital, which took 3 hours.

The Commission is concerned that the lack of access to healthcare out of hours presents a very significant risk to people detained. A general nurse-led phone line does not provide an adequate substitute and cannot be expected to respond to a major medical emergency or a mental health crisis.

These concerns have also been raised by the Coroner's Court of Western Australia.[[78]](#endnote-79) The Deputy State Coroner has noted ‘…a phone advice service after hours is a poor replacement, given the known high prevalence of mental health issues in detention facilities, as observed in other inquest hearings’.[[79]](#endnote-80)

Recommendation 14: The Government and the Department must urgently address the lack of on-site healthcare out of hours in immigration detention and return to a 24/7 staffing model.

Recommendation 15: The Department and IHMS must ensure that there is consistent, timely access to pain relief and other urgent/ unplanned medication needs at the centre across the whole out of hours and weekend period.

## Emergency healthcare

The Commission is concerned about the inadequacy of emergency healthcare arrangements, particularly outside of clinic hours. As noted in the section above, there is no clinician on site outside of clinic hours whose role it is to see and assess urgent referrals or deal with emergencies. Neither is telehealth accessible, which is a well‑established modality.

A reliance on Serco staff to provide first aid in a life-or-death situation is unlikely to be sufficient to prevent a poor outcome for a detained person and is also an occupational health and safety issue given the trauma associated with a failed resuscitation attempt by non‑healthcare staff.

As has been noted earlier in this report, many people in detention spoke to the Commission about the aftermath of the fatal stabbing in 2022, with direct accounts suggesting that the ambulance took 1 to 2 hours to arrive, by which time the victim was deceased. There were reportedly no healthcare staff on site at the time.

Senior Serco staff told the Commission that it took 20 minutes for the ambulance to arrive after the stabbing, but that the period where Serco staff, with their very basic training, had to attempt to manage the emergency situation was extremely stressful and distressing for the staff involved. There does not appear to have been a significant change to the emergency healthcare arrangements following this event.

In relation to emergency capabilities, the Commission was advised that IHMS staff have Basic Life Support capabilities, and that Serco staff are provided with annual First Aid/CPR training. The Commission observed, however, that there are no alarm systems or panic buttons for detained people to summon help in a health emergency and, as noted earlier regarding the Falcon and Hawk compounds, not all accommodation is in line of sight.

The Commission was told that the ambulance service in the area is a part volunteer rural St John Ambulance service. IMHS reported that it includes a paramedic. However, both staff and people detained told the Commission that it can take some time for the ambulance to arrive after they are called. Serco staff additionally told the Commission that the ambulance crew does not enter the compound. Consequently, stretchers have been purchased for staff to convey a detained person to meet the ambulance.

The nearest hospital to the centre is the Northam Hospital, which is a small country hospital with limited capacity. The hospital has an emergency department and can offer simple investigations, such as x‑rays and blood tests. IHMS staff reported that they were aware that the hospital is unable to effectively manage complex cases and that any tertiary/ subspeciality level care requires transfer to Perth. During the inspection, the Commission was advised that 5 people had already been transferred to the hospital that week, mainly for x‑rays.

The Commission was told that constructive attempts to strengthen the relationship with the Northam Hospital were being made through the Director of Nursing position. The Commission was told the relationship between the centre and the hospital was generally positive. However, another account indicated that the relationship was strained.

Recommendation 16: The Department and IHMS should ensure that people detained at the centre have consistent access to clinical staff, including both nursing and medical staff with Emergency Department level competencies and experience. At the very least, if there are periods when this is not possible on site, it should be accessible through telehealth.

Recommendation 17: The Department and IHMS should develop retrieval options for emergencies (e.g. trauma) at the centre, in addition to the local St Johns Ambulance service. This should include when rapid access directly to a tertiary Emergency Department in Perth is required.

Recommendation 18: There should be high level (executive level) liaison on a regular basis between IHMS central office and the WA Country Health Service (Northam Hospital), St John of God (Midland Hospital), and St Johns Ambulance to ensure that there are clear service level agreements and pathways in place.

## Specialist health care services and external appointments

Allied health and specialist appointments are managed by a combination of regular onsite visits and external appointments. A visiting physiotherapist attends the centre weekly, a sonographer fortnightly, and an optometrist quarterly. The dental service is also provided by a visiting local dentist. IHMS advised the Commission that they were sourcing a visiting podiatrist. Services for people requiring specialist or intensive treatment are also delivered through arrangements with hospitals in Perth and elsewhere.

In relation to attending external medical appointments, several people described being required to wear handcuffs when attending some appointments but not for others. The inconsistency of this practice and its impacts have already been raised in several of the Commission’s past inspections.[[80]](#endnote-81) Serco told the Commission that restraints are not necessarily used for every transfer or movement and that a choice was often made between mechanical restraints or enhanced escort, which involves more staff.

One of the written submissions received by the Commission noted that ‘the use of handcuffs and other restraints discourages attendance at offsite medical and mental health appointments, potentially exacerbating existing health conditions and delaying diagnosis of others. It also further harms the mental health of detainees, many of whom are already suffering the adverse effects of prolonged detention’.

While the Commission recognises that there may be a legitimate need to use physical restraints in certain circumstances, it is also important to acknowledge that the use of restraints may risk exacerbating some medical conditions (particularly mental health issues) and is particularly problematic with respect to individuals who have previously been victims of torture and trauma.

Many people at YHIDC described the ordeal of being handcuffed as confronting and one person described the experience as extremely distressing due to his previous trauma experience, stating he would become very unwell during the journey as a result.

#### Chart 4: Planned use of force incidents involving restraints at YHIDC[[81]](#endnote-82)

VERTICAL BAR CHART

See data set in the table below.

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| ****Year**** | ****Planned Use of Force Total**** | ****Planned Use of Force with Restraints**** |
| 2016–2017 | 350 | 331 |
| 2017–2018 | 559 | 522 |
| 2018–2019 | 1386 | 1333 |
| 2019–2020 | 800 | 790 |
| 2020–2021 | 573 | 559 |

In the Commission’s 2023 report into the Use of Hotels as Alternative Places of Detention*,* the Commission emphasised that:

One factor that does not routinely form part of the existing risk assessment is the impact that not being escorted outside of the detention facility may have on the health or wellbeing of the individual detainee. For example, non-attendance at a medical appointment… may negatively impact upon an individual’s physical or mental health.[[82]](#endnote-83)

Recommendation 19: The Department and Serco should ensure that all its use of force policies, guidelines, decision-making documentation and training clearly state that the use of handcuffs or other restraints when accessing external healthcare appointments should be recognised to cause harm and should be avoided as far as possible.

Recommendation 20: The Procedural Instruction relating to the use of force should be amended to require that the impact that not being escorted outside of a detention centre may have on the health or wellbeing of the individual be considered as a mandatory factor in the risk analysis prepared when seeking approval for a planned use of force.

## Medication management

Medication is dispensed twice a day, with separate pharmacies for the general population and high-risk areas. Some people detained are given blister packs of their medications for a longer period to self‑administer. Two IHMS staff are present for each medication dispensing time and a record is kept of any person who fails to collect their medication. This practice was implemented after a coronial inquiry found that a detained person had suffered a fatal seizure due to not taking his epilepsy medication in 2015.[[83]](#endnote-84)

The Commission observed a medication round and found a group waiting outside to come into the dispensing area, usually proceeding into the area in twos. The Commission observed privacy in the dispensing area to be minimal.

People who are detained must be observed taking the medication while in the dispensary, however there are no powers to check if the medication has been swallowed. As a result, the Commission was told that there is a high level of drug diversion occurring at YHIDC. Quetiapine and Pregabalin are amongst the commonly diverted drugs. This has contributed to the issue of drug and substance abuse (see drug infiltration section).

Recommendation 21: IHMS should review its practices at the centre, with a view of improving privacy within the dispensing area.

## Physical health

As noted in the Commission’s 2017 inspection, the change in cohort has led to ‘a change in medical presentations’,[[84]](#endnote-85) including substance abuse issues and higher rates of metabolic disorders such as diabetes within the detained population. While the Commission did not have access to any data or information about common presentations, interviews with staff and people in detention provided anecdotal evidence to support this continued observation. In addition to medical conditions, the Commission was told that there is also a high rate of injuries requiring hospital attendance.

Significantly, many of the people interviewed reported that their health had deteriorated during their time in detention, which they attributed to both the conditions of detention and inadequate access to health treatment. For example, many people stated they were waiting between two to eighteen months for dental treatment. Another person described attending the emergency department multiple times for high blood sugar yet not being able to access an appropriate diet to manage his condition.

Two of the written submissions raised concerns about unexplained delays or denial of access to medical treatment or allied health supports. These submissions indicated that, in the face of significant attempts to advocate for appropriate healthcare, many people in detention feel a loss of hope, experience a sense of withholding or inadequacy of treatment as punitive; and consequently, an exacerbation of and failure to diagnose many serious conditions, including psychosocial disabilities.

These observations broadly align with the concerns raised during the Commission’s 2017 inspection:

Some felt that their health issues had not been taken seriously by medical staff, their appointments had been rushed or their concerns had not been satisfactorily addressed … Some claimed that they had experienced delays in receiving treatment, including for serious or painful health and dental issues. A small number of people alleged that their health issues had initially been misdiagnosed, and they had consequently endured considerable pain and discomfort before receiving an accurate diagnosis and appropriate treatment.[[85]](#endnote-86)

Recommendation 22: The Department should establish an independent review of healthcare at the centre, with a view to assessing the standard of care currently provided and proposing measures to address any identified deficiencies.

## Mental health

The mental health service consists of mental health nurses, with access to a psychiatrist from an external provider, one day a week by telehealth. Staff reported that services are primarily delivered through telehealth due to the relatively remote location of the centre. A visiting psychologist also attends the centre. The service can manage depot anti-psychotics (medication for psychosis given by intramuscular injection usually on a monthly to 3 monthly basis) but the Commission was told that it was unable to manage Clozapine (a medication for treatment-resistant schizophrenia).

The Association for Services to Torture and Trauma Survivors (ASeTTS) has an office in the clinic from which it provides specialist torture and trauma rehabilitation services three times a week. This is facilitated with a high level of consistency by the same counsellor. Several people interviewed said that they trusted and valued the ASeTTS counsellor. However, one person stated they declined counselling because they felt it would not help their ‘visa case’.

Based on the Commission’s interviews with people detained and staff, as well as written submissions, it appears that some degree of mental health concern is almost universal among the detained population. Many people also expressed concerns around delays in accessing mental health appointments, sometimes they would submit their request forms and allege that IHMS would insist they never received them.

Many of the people who spoke to the Commission from the s 501 cohort related their history of mental illness and/or substance use. These mental health issues or substance use issues then continued through their time in prison and immigration detention. One person disclosed that his offence had occurred because he developed an alcohol issue after a family break up, and ‘got into a fight’ while intoxicated. Another had offended due to his alcohol use at the time; and yet another said that his offence occurred in the context of a suicide attempt.

Notwithstanding the change in population profile, many of the people spoken to had originally come to Australia seeking asylum and had very significant trauma histories, so any assumption that the mental health profile of the population has significantly changed with the increased s 501 cohort may not be correct.

Most of the people spoken to relayed details of their mental health diagnosis, past and current treatments, and histories of trauma. Some of the detained men also appeared likely to have cognitive disabilities, including intellectual disability and acquired brain injury, and they may require supports to engage in the legal process.

It appears common for people detained at YHIDC to concurrently have a history of trauma, mental health concerns, and substance use, as well as possibly cognitive impairment and neurodevelopmental disability. This is then exacerbated by the extreme distress and uncertainty of the experience of immigration detention, particularly where the period of detention is also indefinite and with an uncertain outcome.

This is therefore a population with a rate of severe, complex, comorbid mental health and substance use issues that is very high, and significantly higher than the general population.

This is also a population that lacks access to the usual family, social, community and other informal supports that people rely on to alleviate mental distress. Many of the people spoken to told the Commission about their separation from families who were unable to visit. Some told of family break downs, separation, and loss of contact with their children, some of whom were now in state or extended family care far away from their fathers.

The structural and operational processes of the centre also do not necessarily support mental wellbeing. For example, people interviewed reported the following as affecting their day-to-day level of distress:

* lack of meaningful day to day activity, feeling purposeless
* difficulties accessing resources to manage their legal processes, increasing their fear and anxiety about its resolution
* problems sleeping due to lack of sufficient daytime activity, room sharing, unstable bunk beds, mouldy or too short mattresses, and 4am headcount checks
* lack of privacy in rooms
* lacking agency and having to rely on decisions from Serco staff, which may be experienced as arbitrary and inconsistent
* threat of sudden movement to another centre
* use of handcuffs for transport to appointments
* some reports claiming bullying, provocation, or aggressive behaviour from staff
* fear of other detained people and adoption of safety behaviours to try and minimise risk of harm from others.

From a service planning point of view, it should therefore be assumed that the vast majority (if not all) people detained require primary care level mental health support, and a high number would be accessing secondary mental health services if they were living in the community.

This observation is also supported by evidence provided by the Department through Senate Estimates, which provides that between 1 January 2018 and 31 August 2023 there were 7,322 people in immigration detention who had engaged in mental health counselling and 597 who had received specific torture and trauma counselling.[[86]](#endnote-87) Previous evidence provided through Senate Estimates, however, states that between 1 January 2018 and 31 December 2022 there were 2,283 people engaged in mental health counselling and 692 who had received torture and trauma counselling.[[87]](#endnote-88) The reason for this discrepancy is unclear.

People are often very unwell and distressed before they are taken to the emergency department for their mental health concerns. There is no ability to provide involuntary or compulsory treatment at the centre. For urgent mental health assessments, the Northam Hospital only has a part time mental health nurse in their emergency department, and access to mental health telehealth the remainder of the time.

The nearest inpatient mental health unit is at St John of God (SJOG) Midland Hospital, which is over an hour away. If an inpatient admission is required, there may be a further delay in the emergency department at SJOG Midland Hospital before admission to a ward. The Commission was told that, once admitted at SJOG Midland Hospital, Serco staff ‘hand over’ to the site’s security guards, but still must remain while the person is in hospital. The relationship with the SJOG mental health team was described as challenging although with some recent improvement.

#### Chart 5: Incidents of self harm at YHIDC[[88]](#endnote-89)

VERTICAL BAR CHART

See data set in the table below.

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Year | ****Self Harm – Actual**** | ****Self Harm – Threatened**** | ****Total**** |
| 2018–2019 | 23 | 35 | 58 |
| 2019–2020 | 12 | 47 | 59 |
| 2020–2021 | 25 | 61 | 86 |
| 2021–2022 | 43 | 50 | 93 |
| 2022–2023 | 7 | 45 | 52 |

With the level of symptomatology and lack of community supports, self-harm, suicidal behaviour, mental ill-health related behavioural disturbance and aggression are predictably common at the centre. Operational systems therefore need to be designed to minimise risks of harm to self and others, and health services need to be designed to adequately respond to identified needs.

Recommendation 23: The Department and IHMS should review and ensure that planning for mental health service provision recognises the very high level of morbidity in the current detention population, and the need for an assertive case management and crisis response-based model, rather than a clinic‑based model alone.

Recommendation 24: Given the very high mental health morbidity, the Government and Department must ensure out‑of‑hours mental health clinicians are available to respond to mental health crises either in person or by telehealth if it is not practicable to have them on site.

Recommendation 25: The Government should establish and resource an independent body to monitor the provision of mental health services in immigration detention.

## COVID-19 response

The Communicable Diseases Network Australia (CDNA) recognises that:

Correctional and detention facilities are challenging environments and carry additional risk for COVID-19 seeding and transmission and outbreak management, compared with the wider community. This is due to the close living environment, the challenges of security requirements, the physical and mental-health vulnerabilities of detainees, and inflexible infrastructure.[[89]](#endnote-90)

During the inspection, the Commission observed that the risk of COVID-19 had been managed relatively successfully at YHIDC, without any serious medical morbidity.

The Commission was told that the centre was prepared to activate an outbreak management team if cases reached a certain number and that a positive relationship had been developed with the state Department of Health which was overseeing the state-wide pandemic response.

The centre had adopted risk mitigation policies including the requirement for staff and visitors to wear masks within the compounds or visiting area. Both staff and visitors were also required to be double vaccinated and, up until 12 May 2023, everyone was required to undertake daily rapid antigen testing before entering the centre. The centre was largely unaffected by the prolonged pause on social visits that most other centres experienced. However, wider border closures in Western Australia restricted interstate visits.

At the time of the inspection, around 60-65% of people detained at the centre had been vaccinated. The Commission was told that people in detention were regularly offered consultations on vaccination and that all new arrivals were consulted.

New arrivals at YHIDC were still required to enter a period of operational quarantine at the time of the inspection. The Commission was told that people were required to spend five days in quarantine and must test negative three times before joining the general population.

One of the written submissions received prior to the inspection raised concerns with the use of High Care Accommodation (HCA) at YHIDC for quarantine, alleging that people are ‘reluctant to report COVID-19 symptoms as they do not wish to be placed in solitary confinement’.

The CDNA guidelines support this assertion, stating that ‘[l]engthy and restrictive quarantine arrangements should be avoided as they have been shown to have unintended consequences, in that they discourage detainees to disclose themselves or others as close contacts’.[[90]](#endnote-91)

At the time of the inspection, the Commission observed that two people were being quarantined in the High Care Accommodation (HCA) and, toward the end of the inspection, a group that had been transferred from detention facilities on the east coast was placed in the Eagle compound for operational quarantine.

HCA contains a series of single-occupancy bedrooms with hard, fixed furniture. Bathrooms have stainless steel fittings and are located within the room and contain a toilet and shower, separated by partitions. The Commission observed that the HCA had limited natural lighting and the rooms are constantly monitored via CCTV. The HCA also contained small common areas with seating and basic kitchen and laundry facilities.

The Commission was informed that people within the HCA are allowed out of their rooms every two hours for a smoke break. Non-smokers can also request time out of their room. Those within the HCA also come out of rooms for meals in the common area.

The Commission acknowledges that quarantine— when undertaken appropriately, as a proportionate response to a specific, identified threat—can be justified in preventing COVID-19 in immigration detention facilities. However, as noted in its 2021 Management of COVID-19 risks in immigration detentionreview, ‘[t]he Commission considers that conditions in high-care accommodation units are prison‑like, harsh and highly restrictive, and unsuitable for quarantine’.[[91]](#endnote-92)

Recommendation 26: The Department should cease the use of high-care accommodation at YHIDC for quarantine purposes and use alternative, less restrictive options for quarantine as it does for group transfers.

# Treatment of people in detention

## General security

There are 430 cameras throughout YHIDC, and body-worn cameras are present in all compounds. Each camera is checked every 12 hours to ensure they are operational, and broken cameras are reportedly attended to within 24 hours. Serco told the Commission that they can generally get approval for additional cameras whenever a need is identified. Footage obtained is kept for a period of 28 days and, in the event of an incident, footage is uploaded to ‘evidence.com’. During the inspection, the Commission witnessed the security footage for the general population and the high security areas. Cameras appear to have extensive coverage and were all in working order when inspected. There are no cameras inside bedrooms, except in the HCA. In those rooms, there is a privacy screen for the shower and toileting.

During the inspection, the Commission met with the Emergency Response Team (ERT). Whilst the centre has 25 ERT officers in total, centre coverage comprised of six officers per shift - two located in the high security areas. ERT are responsible for supervising and responding to any incidents that occur within the compounds. They are also increasingly involved in status resolution interviews or other meetings that may escalate, as a safety measure to fellow staff. This poses a considerable drain on ERT’s time within the compounds and has meant that there were not enough ERT staff for centre coverage.

The Commission was advised by Serco and ABF that some interview rooms were being equipped with a safety partition to lessen the need for ERT to be present and provide greater safety to the status resolution staff. The Commission observed the installation of these partitions taking place during the inspection.

Serco also advised that there were plans to increase the number of ERT staff to eight officers per shift, with further recruitment ongoing. There was consensus among all staffing groups spoken to that the ERT presence was good for staff morale and contributed to a sense of safety.

In relation to training, the ERT team advised that they lacked breathing apparatus (BA) training, which would allow them to enter smoke-filled environments in the event of fire. As it stands, the centre is dependent on local fire and emergency services. Due to its regional location, local fire and emergency services are staffed by volunteers. The volunteer fire service does not enter a compound unless it is cleared of all people. If a compound was full of smoke, centre staff would be unable to safely enter to clear anyone who had not left the compound.

The Commission considers this to be a significant gap that needs to be urgently addressed; particularly as there has been a history of fires being lit during disturbances and the centre has been threatened by bushfire. The Commission considers the provision of BA training to the ERT team to be a necessity.

Recommendation 27: The Department and Serco should provide breathing apparatus training to the centre’s Emergency Response Team.

## Relationships with staff

Most people interviewed told the Commission that, generally, they had not encountered any problems with Serco staff or other staff within the centre. One person interviewed said that staff at YHIDC were far better than at other centres. However, there were a few people who felt they had been harassed or intimidated by staff. They told the Commission that they were afraid of speaking out about it because they are allegedly threatened with having points deducted from them (points can be used to make purchases within the centre). Some people also disclosed that, if they reported incidents between themselves and staff, they felt nothing ever came of it.

When asked about staff training needs to support the detained population, Serco management advised that there had been recent changes to address an identified need for more mental health training. Despite this, one detained person interviewed explicitly stated that Serco staff needed ‘more mental health awareness.’ In one of the written submissions received, the Commission was additionally told that

[clients] … repeatedly voiced concerns that Serco Officers do not understand their trauma and experiences and that this contributes to their sense of distress. A number of clients have reported that they have been required to repeatedly explain their trauma to Serco Officers, and explain why they cannot participate in certain activities that trigger a trauma response.

The Commonwealth Ombudsman has also previously observed that the centre’s

… detention service officers do not have the training or skills to provide a mental health response to detainees exhibiting mental health vulnerabilities or in crisis. The consequence of limited IHMS availability, particularly after hours, results in a security-focused response rather than the required mental health response to detainees presenting with mental health vulnerabilities.[[92]](#endnote-93)

Given the significant rate of severe, complex, comorbid mental health and substance use issues (see mental health section), it is essential to provide centre staff with adequate and ongoing training in this area.

Recommendation 28: The Department, IHMS and Serco staff working in the centre should be provided with adequate and ongoing mental health training and specific training regarding trauma, its impacts and working with traumatised people.

Recommendation 29: The Department, IHMS and Serco should ensure a Trauma Management Plan should be developed for everyone who has experienced torture and trauma. This plan should form part of the existing Individual Management Plan that guides the collaborative work and approach of staff in the centre.

Many people interviewed said that they were unhappy with the interactions, or lack of interactions, they had with status resolution staff. Many disclosed that status resolution ‘does not help and provides no updates’, and another remarked that they only give ‘no’ answers. One person spoken to said, on the day of interview, that he had just had his first in person interview with status resolution since being detained almost two years ago.

In the Commission’s 2017 inspection, it heard similar concerns and reported that

some commented that the assistance provided by their case managers [as they were commonly known at that time] was very limited or not helpful in resolving their situation. Several people expressed confusion about the case management process, with some indicating that they did not know who their case manager was or how to contact them.[[93]](#endnote-94)

In the 2019 inspections, those same concerns were repeated, and the Commission was told that ‘about half of the population [at YHIDC] are managed by a status resolution officer locally with access to face to-face contact. However, the other half are managed remotely by phone with no access to face-to-face contact.’[[94]](#endnote-95)

The role of status resolution is to assist people in resolving their immigration status. Status resolution provide different levels of service to different groups of people in detention based on assessment of the cohort type and achievable practical outcomes. Status resolution options may include applying for a substantive visa, appealing a visa cancellation, or voluntarily returning to one’s country of citizenship. Status resolution officers also refer people for possible release from detention into alternative community arrangements. Status resolution staff previously provided assistance with resolving welfare concerns for people in detention, but no longer fulfil this role.

Almost everyone spoken to said that they would prefer to have more face-to-face interactions with their status resolution officer. Other centre staff from Serco, IHMS and ABF also consistently told the Commission that they were repeatedly asked visa related questions due to the lack of a visible presence of status resolution staff. They were also significantly concerned that the remote management model that is currently in place, was not conducive to developing positive relationships with people in detention.

Status resolution management told the Commission that there are 3 to 4 staff onsite every day (at the time of the 2019 inspection, there were 9 onsite every day)[[95]](#endnote-96) though most staff worked remotely and across the two centres within Western Australia and Christmas Island. Status resolution management also expressed concern about staff personal safety during interviews with the high-risk cohort and wanting non-contact rooms or the presence of ERT staff.

The Commission notes that this issue was being addressed during the inspection, with the installation of partitions in two interview rooms (see general security section). Notwithstanding these concerns, some individual status resolution officers told the Commission that they wanted to conduct more face-to-face interviews. Many other centre staff also said that they interacted with people in detention daily, were subject to the same safety concerns, and could not understand the reluctance of the status resolution service staff.

In the 2019 inspection, the Commission made the following observation which, given the above observations, requires repeating:

People in immigration detention are a particularly vulnerable cohort, and many face difficulties articulating their needs or understanding complex processes. As a result, the Commission considers that unnecessary barriers to the delivery of services should be eliminated. This includes ensuring that all people in immigration detention have the opportunity for regular, face-to-face contact, initiated by a status resolution officer. This would assist individuals understand their options, reduce some uncertainty and ensure status resolution officers are aware of a person’s individual circumstances. This should occur irrespective of any legal developments in a person’s case.[[96]](#endnote-97)

Recommendation 30: The Department should ensure that all people in immigration detention have the opportunity for regular, face-to-face contact with status resolution officers, including provision of adequate resourcing for this.

## Use of force – spit hoods

The use of spit hoods in immigration detention was specifically considered during this inspection. The Commission has long held the view that the use of spit hoods in immigration detention and elsewhere is ‘clearly a method of restraint that is degrading’ and that their use is ‘contrary to the right to be treated with humanity and with respect for the inherent dignity of the human person’.[[97]](#endnote-98)

Spit hoods are restraint devices designed to prevent a person from spitting or biting other people. Their use has been the subject of considerable debate in the Australian community, and they have been removed in some Australian jurisdictions through operational bans or in the case of South Australia and New South Wales, legislation.[[98]](#endnote-99)

In April 2023, the Australian Federal Police (AFP) announced that it would no longer use spit hoods after finding that the ‘risk of using spithoods outweighed the benefits of their use, given they are ineffective in protecting against transmissible diseases’.[[99]](#endnote-100)

In August 2023, the United Nations Special Rapporteur on Torture made the case for the prohibition of spit hoods in her report on the global trade in equipment that can inflict torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment.[[100]](#endnote-101) The Special Rapporteur remarked spit hoods ‘carry serious risk of causing anxiety, agitation, acute distress and disorientation to the detainees and can trigger other adverse reactions such as panic’.[[101]](#endnote-102)

These comments from the Special Rapporteur come almost a year after Australia was cautioned by the UN Committee Against Torture, that ‘the use of spit [hoods] was an archaic practice that amounted to ill‑treatment’.[[102]](#endnote-103) The UN Committee Against Torture then recommended that Australia ‘take all necessary measures to end the use of spit hoods in all circumstances across all jurisdictions’.[[103]](#endnote-104)

During the inspection, the Commission was told by Serco and ABF that the spit hood was seldomly used within YHIDC. The Commission did not receive any information about their use from people detained, nor was it raised as a concern in the written submissions received.

Evidence provided by the Department through Senate Estimates supports the claim of the low use of spit hoods. For example, there were reportedly no uses of spit hoods between 1 July 2021 and 31 December 2022,[[104]](#endnote-105) and fewer than five incidents between 1 July 2022 and 31 March 2023.[[105]](#endnote-106) The Commonwealth Ombudsman however has reported that between 1 July 2021 to 30 June 2022 there ‘were 5 reported incidents of spit hood use within the immigration detention network’.[[106]](#endnote-107) The reason for this discrepancy is unclear to the Commission.

The spit hood approved for use within the immigration detention network at the time of the inspection was the ‘The TranZport Hood’ manufactured by The Safariland Group.[[107]](#endnote-108) This device was the same one used by the AFP prior to their operational ban.[[108]](#endnote-109)

A few months after the inspection, the Commission became aware that, following an internal review finalised in May 2023, the Department directed the use of spit hoods within the immigration detention network be ceased from 1 July 2023.[[109]](#endnote-110)

The Commission welcomes this operational ban and commends the Department on this decision. However, in relation to a similar operational ban, the Northern Territory Ombudsman made the following observation in its most recent spit hood investigation:

An administrative policy change sends a strong message to members about the direction the organisation currently wishes to take. However, the disadvantage with this approach is that subsequent social pressures or changes in key leadership roles have the potential to result in rapid reversal.[[110]](#endnote-111)

Recommendation 31: The Government should introduce legislation to ban the use of spit hoods in immigration detention.

# Conditions of detention

## Accommodation and shared spaces

Concerns regarding the accommodation and shared areas in the Hawk and Falcon compounds are set out in the infrastructure concerns section of this report. The Commission observed that the bedrooms in these compounds were shared by up to two people and contained a bunk bed, a small fridge, a television, and storage for personal belongings. Bedrooms were equipped with ensuite bathrooms. These accommodation units were small and cramped.

The Hawk and Falcon compounds had shared laundry facilities, an indoor common area which contained a kitchenette, seating and a television, and outdoor common areas which included small gardens, outside kitchenette, and landline telephones.

Serco staff within these compounds carry a master key that grants access to every bedroom. This means that, whenever an individual wants to access their room, staff are required to open it. The Commission observed almost constant approaches to staff requesting them to open doors. As stated earlier in the report, people in detention consistently reported that locks are easily compromised, and they are wary of leaving valuable goods in their rooms.

The high security compounds, Swan, Eagle, Kingfisher, and Cassowary; each contain a kitchen/living room area, tables and chairs that are bolted to the ground and televisions encased in a plastic box. The bedrooms within these compounds have bunk beds with attached shower and toilet facilities and a wall mounted television. Each high security compound has a laundry room and a gym room with a number of weight machines and free weights.

During the inspection, the Commission was notified by people in detention and by staff, and also witnessed, that the centre was experiencing a mice plague. Importantly, the Commission was informed that this was because of the centre’s rural location within Western Australia’s Wheatbelt and that this is an issue in the general region, and not just centre-specific.

There was evidence of mice within the general population shared common area, and several people complained about the problem during interviews. In meetings with Serco and ABF, staff were acutely aware of the problem and continued to engage in mice baiting fortnightly and providing plastic containers to people in detention for in room food storage.

## Food provision

Continental breakfast supplies, such as bread, cereals, spreads, and milk are available in shared kitchen areas of each compound. Cooked lunches and dinner are prepared and available daily in a canteen within the main complex.

Some of the people interviewed provided negative feedback regarding food, indicating that it was of a low quality and sometimes lacked dietary requirements. One person, however, said that the food was much better than that in the prison system. Serco said that food complaints had decreased significantly since the food policy change which allowed people, at the time of the inspection, to order consumables from outside of the centre.

## Facilitating visits

Visits at YHIDC take place in a dedicated visiting area that is shared by people from all compounds. Private interview rooms are also available to allow people to access legal advice and assistance. A small room next to the visiting area has been set up for children and the Commission observed that it was sparsely furnished with limited toys.

Each person in detention is allowed two visitors per session, with a maximum of four visits occurring concurrently per session. Serco and ABF informed the Commission that there are rarely more than three people receiving visits per session on weekends and fewer on weekdays.

Several people interviewed reported that they received visits from friends and community groups and provided positive feedback on these visits. More, however, indicated that they had not received visits while at YHIDC, with some noting that the relative remoteness of the facility (as compared to facilities in metropolitan areas) made it more difficult for people to receive visits.

A significant number of people reported that their family members (including partners and children) and friends live interstate. Some raised concerns about their placement at the centre, questioning the reason they had not instead been detained in facilities in their home cities where they could maintain contact with their relatives and friends.

ABF and Serco advised that, while efforts were made to keep people in close proximity to their relatives and friends, capacity issues in the eastern state centres frequently resulted in the need to transfer people to YHIDC.

Recommendation 32: The Department should accommodate people in immigration detention as close as possible to family members and friends living in the Australian community.

## Access to computers

Desktop computers were in a dedicated room in the main complex and within each of the high security compounds. Several of the people interviewed in Hawk and Falcon expressed frustration over the lack of computer access. The Commission inspected the computer room that was available for general population and observed that there were several computers out of service and all still operating on a Windows 7 system.

The lack of computer access has significant impacts on a person’s ability to receive or send important documents regarding their visa applications or court cases.

Recommendation 33: The Department and Serco should explore options for providing additional computer terminals in the YHIDC accommodation compounds and common areas, ensure their regular maintenance and update their operating system.

# Recommendations

#### Key Issues and Concerns

**Recommendation 1:** The Government should replace the current system of mandatory immigration detention with a case-by-case assessment process that takes individual circumstances into consideration. Closed detention should only be used as a last resort in circumstances where all of the following elements are present:

a) detention is necessary and proportionate to an immigration purpose (for example, a brief period of immigration detention may be necessary to conduct health, security and identity checks before a visa is granted)

b) the person has been individually assessed as posing a risk of absconding or an unacceptable risk to the Australian community, and that risk cannot be managed in a less restrictive way

c) the necessity for continued detention is subject to periodic re-evaluation and judicial review, and

d) the duration of detention is subject to a maximum time limit.

**Recommendation 2:** The Government should decommission the Hawk and Falcon compounds and replace them with multiple smaller compounds. These compounds should be similar in design to the existing high-security compounds but with modifications to reflect their designation as low-security compounds.

**Recommendation 3:** Until such time as they are decommissioned, Serco and the Department should review the number of officers staffing the Hawk and Falcon compounds with the intention of increasing numbers to respond to the identified safety concerns.

**Recommendation 4:** The Government should reform the search powers available to detention centre staff to allow for targeted personal searches and room searches to be conducted where there is reasonable suspicion that drugs are being concealed.

**Recommendation 5:** The Department and Serco should review its operational instructions, policy guidance and centre staff training with a particular focus on reducing adverse impacts on the privacy and dignity of people subjected to searches.

**Recommendation 6:** The Department and Serco should implement wastewater testing to measure the prevalence of drug use within the centre.

**Recommendation 7:** The Department, Serco and IHMS should increase the provision of counselling, rehabilitation services and education to minimise harm and reduce demand for alcohol and other drugs within the detained population at the centre.

**Recommendation 8:** The Department should, in consultation with facility staff and people in detention, review its policy on access to recognised programs of study and vocational training in immigration detention; with a view to enhancing opportunities for rehabilitation and reintegration.

#### Health Services

**Recommendation 9:** The Department and IHMS should make further efforts to attract and retain locally engaged health staff at the centre. Where this is not possible, IHMS should review their contracting arrangements to ensure there is a greater level of consistency in the staffing personnel at the centre.

**Recommendation 10:** The Department and IHMS should ensure that every initial assessment includes a robust assessment of mental health and cognitive disability, as well as screening for neurodevelopmental disability to identify support needs.

**Recommendation 11:** Where a screening assessment identifies a significant mental impairment, cognitive disability or neurodevelopmental disability, this should prompt an assessment by the Department and IHMS of the decision-making supports that may be required by that person.

**Recommendation 12:** The Government should support and provide resourcing to the Department to liaise with state and territory corrective services, youth justice departments and justice health agencies in the development of national practice guidelines for screening in custody, as recommended by the Disability Royal Commission.

**Recommendation 13:** The Department and IHMS should review the efficiency of the current health services referral and triage procedures within immigration detention. This review should include examining the accessibility of the procedures and whether the mental health and torture and trauma referral system aligns with community mental health service standards and best practice.

**Recommendation 14:** The Government and the Department must urgently address the lack of on-site healthcare out-of-hoursin immigration detention and return to a 24/7 staffing model.

**Recommendation 15:** The Department and IHMS must ensure that there is consistent, timely access to pain relief and other urgent/ unplanned medication needs at the centre across the whole out of hours and weekend period.

**Recommendation 16:** The Department and IHMS should ensure that people detained at the centre have consistent access to clinical staff, including both nursing and medical staff with Emergency Department level competencies and experience. At the very least, if there are periods when this is not possible on site, it should be accessible through telehealth.

**Recommendation 17:** The Department and IHMS should develop retrieval options for emergencies (e.g. trauma) at the centre, in addition to the local St Johns Ambulance service. This should include when rapid access directly to a tertiary Emergency Department in Perth is required.

**Recommendation 18:** There should be high level (executive level) liaison on a regular basis between IHMS central office and the WA Country Health Service (Northam Hospital), St John of God (Midland Hospital), and St Johns Ambulance to ensure that there are clear service level agreements and pathways in place.

**Recommendation 19:** The Department and Serco should ensure that all its use of force policies, guidelines, decision making documentation and training clearly state that the use of handcuffs or other restraints when accessing external healthcare appointments should be recognised to cause harm and should be avoided as far as possible.

**Recommendation 20:** The Procedural Instruction relating to the use of force should be amended to require that the impact that not being escorted outside of a detention centre may have on the health or wellbeing of the individual be considered as a mandatory factor in the risk analysis prepared when seeking approval for a planned use of force.

**Recommendation 21:** IHMS should review its practices at the centre, with a view of improving privacy within the dispensing area.

**Recommendation 22:** The Department should establish an independent review of healthcare at the centre, with a view to assessing the standard of care currently provided and proposing measures to address any identified deficiencies.

**Recommendation 23:** The Department and IHMS should review and ensure that planning for mental health service provision recognises the very high level of morbidity in the current detention population, and the need for an assertive case management and crisis response-based model, rather than a clinic-based model alone.

**Recommendation 24:** Given the very high mental health morbidity, the Government and Department must ensure out of hours mental health clinicians are available to respond to mental health crises either in person or by telehealth if it is not practicable to have them on site.

**Recommendation 25:** The Government should establish and resource an independent body to monitor the provision of mental health services in immigration detention.

**Recommendation 26:** The Department should cease the use of high‑care accommodation at YHIDC for quarantine purposes and use alternative, less restrictive options for quarantine as it does for group transfers.

#### Treatment of people in detention

**Recommendation 27:** The Department and Serco should provide breathing apparatus training to the centre’s Emergency Response Team.

**Recommendation 28:** The Department, IHMS and Serco staff working in the centre should be provided with adequate and ongoing mental health training and specific training regarding trauma, its impacts and working with traumatised people.

**Recommendation 29:** The Department, IHMS and Serco should ensure a Trauma Management Plan should be developed for everyone who has experienced torture and trauma. This plan should form part of the existing Individual Management Plan that guides the collaborative work and approach of staff in the centre.

**Recommendation 30:** The Department should ensure that all people in immigration detention have the opportunity for regular, face-to-face contact with status resolution officers, including provision of adequate resourcing for this.

**Recommendation 31:** The Government should introduce legislation to ban the use of spit hoods in immigration detention.

#### Conditions of detention

**Recommendation 32:** The Department should accommodate people in immigration detention as close as possible to family members and friends living in the Australian community.

**Recommendation 33:** The Department and Serco should explore options for providing additional computer terminals in the YHIDC accommodation compounds and common areas, ensure their regular maintenance and update their operating system.

#### Endnotes

1. Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission, Those Who’ve Come across the Seas: Detention of Unauthorised Arrivals (1998) <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/h5_2_2.pdf>>; Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission, A Last Resort? National Inquiry into Children in Immigration Detention (2004) <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/alr_complete.pdf>>; Australian Human Rights Commission, The Forgotten Children: National Inquiry into Children in Immigration Detention (2014) <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/forgotten_children_2014.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-2)
2. See, for example, Australian Human Rights Commission, Management of COVID-19 risks in immigration detention (2021) <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/ahrc_covid-19_immigration_detention_2021.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-3)
3. Reports from previous inspections of immigration detention facilities can be found on the Commission’s website at <<https://humanrights.gov.au/our-work/asylum-seekers-and-refugees/publications>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-4)
4. See, for example, Australian Human Rights Commission, Asylum Seekers, Refugees and Human Rights: Snapshot Report (2013) <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/snapshot_report_2013.pdf>>; Australian Human Rights Commission, Asylum Seekers, Refugees and Human Rights: Snapshot Report 2nd ed, 2017) <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/AHRC_Snapshot%20report_2nd%20edition_2017_WEB.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-5)
5. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), ss 189. [↑](#endnote-ref-6)
6. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 196; *AJL20 v Commonwealth* (2021) 273 CLR 43 at [49] (Kiefel CJ, Gageler, Keane and Steward JJ). [↑](#endnote-ref-7)
7. *NZYQ v Minister for Immigration, Citizenship and Multicultural Affairs* [2023] HCA 37. [↑](#endnote-ref-8)
8. *NZYQ v Minister for Immigration, Citizenship and Multicultural Affairs* [2023] HCA 37. [60–61]. [↑](#endnote-ref-9)
9. Australian Human Rights Commission, Submission to the Committee Against Torture (October 2022), 45 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/submission_to_the_committee_against_torture_2022_0.pdf>>; Australian Human Rights Commission, Risk Management in Immigration Detention (2019), 68 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/ahrc_risk_management_immigration_detention_2019.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-10)
10. The Department website lists these as the Adelaide Immigration Detention Centre, Brisbane Immigration Detention Centre, Melbourne Detention Centre, North West Point (Christmas Island) Immigration Detention Centre, Perth Immigration Detention Centre, Villawood Immigration Detention Centre and Yongah Hill Immigration Detention Centre <<https://www.abf.gov.au/about-us/what-we-do/border-protection/immigration-detention/detention-facilities>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-11)
11. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 197AB. [↑](#endnote-ref-12)
12. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), Part 2, Division 8, Subdivision B. [↑](#endnote-ref-13)
13. See, for example, Australian Human Rights Commission, Submission to the Committee Against Torture (October 2022), 12 [49] <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/submission_to_the_committee_against_torture_2022_0.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-14)
14. Department of Immigration and Citizenship, Immigration Detention Statistics Summary (31 July 2013) 3–4. <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-july2013.pdf>>; Department of Immigration and Border Protection, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary (28 February 2015), 3, 5 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-feb2015.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-15)
15. Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary December 2023 (8 February 2024), 5 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-31dec-2023.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-16)
16. Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary January 2023 (3 March 2023), 12 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-31-january-2023.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-17)
17. Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary December 2023 (8 February 2024), 13 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-31dec-2023.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-18)
18. Canada Border Services Agency, Quarterly detention and alternatives to detention statistics: Fourth quarter, fiscal year 2022 to 2023 <<https://www.cbsa-asfc.gc.ca/security-securite/detent/qstat-2022-2023-eng.html>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-19)
19. UK Home Office, National statistics How many people are detained or returned? (23 February 2023) <<https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/immigration-system-statistics-year-ending-december-2022/how-many-people-are-detained-or-returned>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-20)
20. Australian Human Rights Commission, *Inspections of Australia’s immigration detention facilities 2019 Report* (December 2020), 134 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/our-work/asylum-seekers-and-refugees/publications/inspections-australias-immigration-detention>>; Australian Human Rights Commission, *The Use of Hotels as Alternative Places of Detention* (June 2023), 18–19 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/hotel_apods_2023>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-21)
21. See, eg, Zachary Steel et al, ‘Psychiatric Status of Asylum Seeker Families Held for a Protracted Period in a Remote Detention Centre in Australia’ (2004) 28(2) Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health 23; M von Werthern et al, ‘The Impact of Immigration Detention on Mental Health: A systematic Review’ (2018) 18(1) BMC Psychiatry 382. [↑](#endnote-ref-22)
22. Department of Immigration and Citizenship, Immigration Detention Statistics Summary (30 June 2023), 3, 9 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-june2013.pdf>>; Department of Immigration and Border Protection, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary (30 June 2014), 3, 10 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-june2014.pdf>>; Department of Immigration and Border Protection, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary (30 June 2015), 4, 11 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-june2015.pdf>>; Department of Immigration and Border Protection, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary (30 June 2016), 4, 11 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-30-june-2016.pdf>>; Department of Immigration and Border Protection, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary (30 June 2017), 4, 11 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-30-june-2017.pdf>>; Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary (30 June 2018), 4, 11 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-june-18.pdf>>; Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary (30 June 2019), 4, 11 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-30-june-2019.pdf>>; Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary (30 June 2020), 4, 11 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-30-june-2020.pdf>>; Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary (30 June 2021), 4, 12 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-30-june-2021.pdf>>; Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary June 2022 (14 October 2022), 4, 12 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-30-june-2022.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-23)
23. *Migration Amendment (Character and General Visa Cancellation) Act 2014* (Cth). [↑](#endnote-ref-24)
24. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth) s 501(3A). [↑](#endnote-ref-25)
25. Australian Border Force, Detainees in Held Detention due to s501Cancellation (2016) <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/foi/files/2016/20160722-FA151100966-Documents-Released.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-26)
26. Commonwealth Ombudsman, The Administration of Section 501 of the Migration Act 1958, (December 2016), 22 <<https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0036/286479/20181107-Amended-section-501-own-motion-report.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-27)
27. 58.5% in January 2023, see Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary January 2023 (3 March 2023), 8 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-31-january-2023.pdf>>; 58.8% in February 2023, see Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary February 2023 (29 March 2023), 8 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-28-february-2023.pdf>>; 61.7% in March 2023, see Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary March 2023 (5 May 2023), 8 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-31-march-2023.pdf>>; 62.2% in April 2023, see Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary April 2023 (30 May 2023), 8 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-30-april-2023.pdf>>; 69.8% in May 2023, see Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary May 2023 (25 July 2023), 8 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-31-may-2023.pdf>>; 62.3% in June 2023, see Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary June 2023 (18 August 2023), 8 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-30-june-2023.pdf>>; 64.5% in July 2023, see Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary July 2023 (15 September 2023), 8 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-31-july-2023.pdf>>; 64% in August 2023, see Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary August 2023 (13 October 2023), 8 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-31-august-2023.pdf>>; 64% in September 2023, see Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary September 2023 (11 December 2023), 8 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-30-september-2023.pdf>>; 63.6% in October 2023, see Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary October 2023 (21 December 2023), 8 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-31-oct-2023.pdf>> 60.9% in December 2023, see Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary December 2023 (8 February 2024), 9 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-31dec-2023.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-28)
28. Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary January 2023 (3 March 2023), 8 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-31-january-2023.pdf>>; Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary February 2023 (29 March 2023), 8 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-28-february-2023.pdf>>; Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary March 2023 (5 May 2023) <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-31-march-2023.pdf>>; Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary April 2023 (30 May 2023), 8 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-30-april-2023.pdf>>; Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary May 2023 (25 July 2023), 8 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-31-may-2023.pdf>>; Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary June 2023 (18 August 2023), 8 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-30-june-2023.pdf>>; Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary July 2023 (15 September 2023), 8 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-31-july-2023.pdf>>; Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary August 2023 (13 October 2023), 8 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-31-august-2023.pdf>>; Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary September 2023 (11 December 2023), 8 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-30-september-2023.pdf>>; Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary October 2023 (21 December 2023), 8 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-31-oct-2023.pdf>>; Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary November 2023 (25 January 2024), 8 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-30-nov-2023.pdf>>; Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary December 2023 (8 February 2024), 9 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-31dec-2023.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-29)
29. Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary December 2023 (8 February 2024), 8 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-31dec-2023.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-30)
30. Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, Guidelines on National Preventive Mechanisms, 12th Sess, UN Doc CAT/OP/12/5 (9 December 2010); Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, The Approach of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture to the Concept of Prevention of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment under the Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, 12th Sess, UN Doc CAT/OP/12/6 (30 December 2010); Association for the Prevention of Torture and Inter-American Institute for Human Rights, Optional Protocol to the UN Convention against Torture Implementation Manual (Manual, 2010); Association for the Prevention of Torture, International Detention Coalition and United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, Monitoring Immigration Detention: Practical Manual (Manual, 2014) 2014. [↑](#endnote-ref-31)
31. Australian Human Rights Commission, Human rights standards for immigration detention (April 2013). <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/HR_standards_immigration_detention.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-32)
32. Parliament of Australia, Parliamentary Standing Committee on Public Works, Report 2-2017 Referrals made November and December 2016, 16 (March 2017) <<https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/download/committees/reportjnt/024044/toc_pdf/Report2-2017.pdf;fileType=application%2Fpdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-33)
33. Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary May 2023 (25 July 2023), 4 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-31-may-2023.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-34)
34. Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary December 2023 (8 February 2024), 5 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-31dec-2023.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-35)
35. Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary May 2023 (25 July 2023), 8 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-31-may-2023.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-36)
36. Department of Home Affairs, Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary December 2023 (8 February 2024), 9 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-31dec-2023.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-37)
37. Australian Human Rights Commission, Risk Management in Immigration Detention (2019), 67 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/ahrc_risk_management_immigration_detention_2019.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-38)
38. Department of Home Affairs, Annual Report 2020–2021, 120 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/reports-and-pubs/Annualreports/home-affairs-annual-report-2020-21.pdf>>; Department of Home Affairs, Annual Report 2021-2022, 153 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/reports-and-pubs/Annualreports/home-affairs-annual-report-2021-22.pdf>>; Department of Home Affairs, annual Report 2022-2023, 90 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/reports-and-pubs/Annualreports/home-affairs-annual-report-2022-23.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-39)
39. Parliament of Australia, Senate Standing Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs Budget Estimates May 2023, BE23-186 – Immigration Detention – Critical Incidents (14 July 2023) <<https://www.aph.gov.au/api/qon/downloadattachment?attachmentId=cccf95d3-db64-4a87-bcc2-fe941a83f537>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-40)
40. Department of Home Affairs, Annual Report 2021–2022, 153 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/reports-and-pubs/Annualreports/home-affairs-annual-report-2021-22.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-41)
41. Department of Home Affairs, Annual Report 2022–2023, 91 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/reports-and-pubs/Annualreports/home-affairs-annual-report-2022-23.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-42)
42. Australian Human Rights Commission, Inspection of Yongah Hill Immigration Detention Centre: Report — 16–18 May 2017 (2017), 12 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/17.12.XX%20YHIDC%20inspection%20report.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-43)
43. Australian Human Rights Commission, Inspections of Australia’s immigration detention facilities 2019 Report (December 2020), 59 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/ahrc_immigration_detention_inspections_2019_.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-44)
44. Shannon Hampton, Yongah Hill death: Murder charges laid after death of Gokhan Kan, Perth Now (23 June 2022) <<https://www.perthnow.com.au/news/crime/yongah-hill-death-murder-charges-laid-after-death-of-gokhan-kan-c-7269165>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-45)
45. Parliament of Australia, Senate Standing Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs Budget Estimates May 2023 BE23-718 - Detention - Complaints of assault (14 July 2023) <<https://www.aph.gov.au/api/qon/downloadattachment?attachmentId=37124cae-47eb-4cd8-8a26-5e9eab6c1020>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-46)
46. Australian Human Rights Commission, Immigration detention following visa refusal or cancellation under section 501 of the Migration Act 1958 (Cth) [2021] AusHRC 141, 21 (8 July 2021) <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/2021_aushrc_141_1.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-47)
47. Australian Human Rights Commission, Inspections of Australia’s immigration detention facilities 2019 Report (December 2020), 95 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/ahrc_immigration_detention_inspections_2019_.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-48)
48. Commonwealth Ombudsman, Monitoring Commonwealth Places of Detention, Annual Report of the Commonwealth National Preventive Mechanism under the Optional Protocol to the Convention Against Torture (OPCAT) (January 2023), 30 <<https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0022/290137/Commonwealth-NPM-Report.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-49)
49. See for example Phil Hickey, Brett Crook: Charges laid after drugs allegedly thrown into Yongah Hill Immigration Detention Centre, The West Australian (17 April 2023) <<https://thewest.com.au/news/wa/brett-crook-charges-laid-after-drugs-allegedly-thrown-into-yongah-hill-immigration-detention-centre-c-10343479>>; Emily Moulton, Ivan John Roncevic jailed for throwing meth, cannabis over fence into Yongah Hill Detention Centre, The West Australian (11 September 2022) <<https://thewest.com.au/news/court-justice/ivan-john-roncevic-jailed-for-throwing-meth-cannabis-over-fence-into-yongah-hill-detention-centre--c-8198369>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-50)
50. *ARJ17 v Minister for Immigration and Border Protection* (2018) 250 FCR 446 [103–104]. [↑](#endnote-ref-51)
51. See for example, Holly Thomson, Man accused of running national drug syndicate out of WA detention centre, WA Today (24 February 2022) <<https://www.watoday.com.au/national/western-australia/man-accused-of-running-national-drug-syndicate-out-of-wa-detention-centre-20220224-p59zhs.html>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-52)
52. Australian Human Rights Commission, Risk Management in Immigration Detention (2019), 57 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/ahrc_risk_management_immigration_detention_2019.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-53)
53. Australian Human Rights Commission, Management of COVID-19 risks in immigration detention (2021), 48 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/ahrc_covid-19_immigration_detention_2021.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-54)
54. Australian Human Rights Commission, Migration Amendment (Prohibiting Items in Immigration Detention Facilities) Bill 2020 Australian Human Rights Commission Submission to the Senate Standing Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs (11 June 2020) <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/ahrc_migration_amendment_prohibiting_items_in_immigration_detention_facilities_bill_2020_submission.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-55)
55. Australian Human Rights Commission, Migration Amendment (Prohibiting Items in Immigration Detention Facilities) Bill 2020 Australian Human Rights Commission Submission to the Senate Standing Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs (11 June 2020) <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/ahrc_migration_amendment_prohibiting_items_in_immigration_detention_facilities_bill_2020_submission.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-56)
56. *SZRWS v Minister for Immigration, Citizenship, Migrant Services & Multicultural Affairs (No 3)* [[2022] FedCFamC2G 447](https://advance.lexis.com/document/documentlink/?pdmfid=1201008&crid=4f263353-da75-4f55-8ee1-a2aeff802571&pddocfullpath=%2Fshared%2Fdocument%2Fcases-au%2Furn%3AcontentItem%3A68BS-G9R1-F1WF-M1DP-00000-00&pdcontentcomponentid=267703&pddoctitle=%5B2023%5D+FCAFC+83&pdproductcontenttypeid=urn%3Apct%3A170&pdiskwicview=false&ecomp=k2z2k&prid=5d5cddbd-5024-4c7d-b4e1-0b031d9c79c1); 369 FLR 167, overturned on appeal on 30 May 2023 in *Minister for Immigration, Citizenship, Migrant Services & Multicultural Affairs v SZRWS* (2023) 297 FCR 589. [The first referenced case found that the policy preventing consumables from being received was invalid (hence the Dept allowing consumables during our inspection), but this was overturned by the Federal Court on 30 May 2023 and special leave against that decision was refused]. [↑](#endnote-ref-57)
57. Commonwealth Ombudsman, Monitoring Commonwealth Places of Detention, Annual Report of the Commonwealth National Preventive Mechanism under the Optional Protocol to the Convention Against Torture (OPCAT) (January 2023), 28 <<https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0022/290137/Commonwealth-NPM-Report.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-58)
58. Australian Human Rights Commission, Human Rights standards for immigration detention, (11 April 2013), 10 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/HR_standards_immigration_detention.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-59)
59. Australian Human Rights Commission, FZ v Commonwealth of Australia (Department of Home Affairs) [2019] AusHRC 135, 60 (24 August 2020) <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/2019_aushrc_135_-_final_digital_version.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-60)
60. Commonwealth Ombudsman, Monitoring Commonwealth Places of Detention, Annual Report of the Commonwealth National Preventive Mechanism under the Optional Protocol to the Convention Against Torture (OPCAT) (January 2023), 28 <<https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0022/290137/Commonwealth-NPM-Report.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-61)
61. Department of Home Affairs, Character (s501) and general cancellation statistics (30 June 2023), 4-5 <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/character-and-general-cancellation-stats-30-jun-2023.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-62)
62. Australian Human Rights Commission, Risk Management in Immigration Detention (2019), 55 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/ahrc_risk_management_immigration_detention_2019.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-63)
63. Australian Human Rights Commission, Risk Management in Immigration Detention (2019), 55 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/ahrc_risk_management_immigration_detention_2019.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-64)
64. Commonwealth Ombudsman, Monitoring Immigration Detention The Ombudsman’s Oversight of Immigration Detention 1 July 2020 to 30 June 2021 (June 2022), 68 <<https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0012/115005/Monitoring-immigration-detention-report-July-2020-to-June-2021.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-65)
65. Australian Human Rights Commission, Risk Management in Immigration Detention (2019), 64-66 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/ahrc_risk_management_immigration_detention_2019.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-66)
66. Australian Human Rights Commission, The Use of Hotels as Alternative Places of Detention (APODs) (June 2023), 36-37 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/final_version_-_the_use_of_hotels_as_alternative_places_of_detention_apods_2023_0.pdf>>; Australian Human Rights Commission, Risk Management in Immigration Detention (2019), 64–66 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/ahrc_risk_management_immigration_detention_2019.pdf>>; Australian Human Rights Commission, Inspections of Australia’s immigration detention facilities 2019 Report (December 2020), 67–72 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/ahrc_immigration_detention_inspections_2019_.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-67)
67. Australian Human Rights Commission, Risk Management in Immigration Detention (2019), 65 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/ahrc_risk_management_immigration_detention_2019.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-68)
68. ACT Inspect of Correctional Services, Healthy Prison Review of the Alexander Maconochie Centre 2022 (November 2022), 186 <<https://www.ics.act.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0006/2111964/11432R-ACT-ICS-Healthy-Prison-Review-Nov-2022_tagged_FA-updated.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-69)
69. NSW Inspector of Custodial Services, Programs, Employment and Education Inspection (February 2020), 10 <<https://www.inspectorcustodial.nsw.gov.au/content/dam/dcj/icsnsw/inspector-of-custodial-services/PROGRAMS_EMPLOYMENT_AND_EDUCATION_Report_-_FEB20.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-70)
70. Department of Home Affairs, Character (s501) and general cancellation statistics, 7 (June 2023) <<https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/character-and-general-cancellation-stats-30-jun-2023.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-71)
71. Parliament of Australia, Joint Standing Committee on Migration, The report of the inquiry into review processes associated with visa cancellations made on criminal grounds (February 2019), 21 <<https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/download/committees/reportjnt/024187/toc_pdf/Thereportoftheinquiryintoreviewprocessesassociatedwithvisacancellationsmadeoncriminalgrounds.pdf;fileType=application%2Fpdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-72)
72. Parliament of Australia, Senate Standing Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs Supplementary Estimates October 2023 OSE23-810 – Detention – Release of People with Cancelled Visa under s.501 (15 December 2023) <<https://www.aph.gov.au/api/qon/downloadattachment?attachmentId=c0c7748d-055c-457f-ba09-2f6b2a353d98>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-73)
73. Department of Home Affairs, Character (s501) and general cancellation statistics, 7 (June 2023) < <https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/character-and-general-cancellation-stats-30-jun-2023.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-74)
74. Commonwealth Ombudsman, Monitoring Commonwealth Places of Detention, Annual Report of the Commonwealth National Preventive Mechanism under the Optional Protocol to the Convention Against Torture (OPCAT) (January 2023), 18 <<https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0022/290137/Commonwealth-NPM-Report.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-75)
75. Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability, Final Report Volume 8: Criminal justice and people with disability (September 2023), 170 <<https://disability.royalcommission.gov.au/system/files/2023-09/Final%20Report%20-%20Volume%208%2C%20Criminal%20justice%20and%20people%20with%20disability.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-76)
76. See Recommendation 8.14 and 8.15. Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability, Final Report Volume 8: Criminal justice and people with disability (September 2023) 196-197 <<https://disability.royalcommission.gov.au/system/files/2023-09/Final%20Report%20-%20Volume%208%2C%20Criminal%20justice%20and%20people%20with%20disability.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-77)
77. See Australian Human Rights Commission, Inspection of Yongah Hill Immigration Detention Centre: Report — 16–18 May 2017 (2017), 22 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/17.12.XX%20YHIDC%20inspection%20report.pdf>>; Australian Human Rights Commission, Inspections of Australia’s immigration detention facilities 2019 Report (December 2020), 56 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/ahrc_immigration_detention_inspections_2019_.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-78)
78. Al Jhelie, Sarwan Hekmat Salman [2022] WACOR 32 <<https://www.coronerscourt.wa.gov.au/_files/inquest_2022/Al%20Jhelie%20finding.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-79)
79. Al Jhelie, Sarwan Hekmat Salman [2022] WACOR 32,74 <<https://www.coronerscourt.wa.gov.au/_files/inquest_2022/Al%20Jhelie%20finding.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-80)
80. See for Australian Human Rights Commission, The Use of Hotels as Alternative Places of Detention (APODs), (June 2023), 34–35 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/final_version_-_the_use_of_hotels_as_alternative_places_of_detention_apods_2023_0.pdf>>; Australian Human Rights Commission, Inspections of Australia’s immigration detention facilities 2019 Report (December 2020), 56 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/ahrc_immigration_detention_inspections_2019_.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-81)
81. Parliament of Australia, Senate Standing Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs Budget Estimates May 2023 BE23-670 – Use of Restraints in Onshore Immigration Detention Centres – Breakdown of incidents (14 July 2023) <<https://www.aph.gov.au/api/qon/downloadattachment?attachmentId=08a5c943-664c-4b79-8d31-36096eb16816>> Note: These statistics are for all planned use of force incidents and not just those used on external medical appointments. [↑](#endnote-ref-82)
82. Australian Human Rights Commission, The Use of Hotels as Alternative Places of Detention (APODs) (June 2023), 35 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/final_version_-_the_use_of_hotels_as_alternative_places_of_detention_apods_2023_0.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-83)
83. Coroner’s Court of Western Australia. Inquest into the death of Mohammad Nasim NAJAFI (10031/2015) (2019) <<https://www.coronerscourt.wa.gov.au/_files/Najafi%20finding.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-84)
84. Australian Human Rights Commission, Inspection of Yongah Hill Immigration Detention Centre: Report — 16–18 May 2017 (2017), 19 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/17.12.XX%20YHIDC%20inspection%20report.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-85)
85. Australian Human Rights Commission, Inspection of Yongah Hill Immigration Detention Centre: Report — 16–18 May 2017 (2017), 19–20 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/17.12.XX%20YHIDC%20inspection%20report.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-86)
86. Parliament of Australia, Senate Standing Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs Supplementary Estimates October 2023 OSE23-753 – Immigration Detention – Mental Health Counselling (15 December 2023) <<https://www.aph.gov.au/api/qon/downloadattachment?attachmentId=be48a0f1-aa79-4814-ab8c-65c563ef3b07>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-87)
87. Parliament of Australia, Senate Standing Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs Supplementary Estimates February 2023 SE23-483 – Visa Cancellation and Detention – Professional Mental Health Counselling (31 March 2023) <<https://www.aph.gov.au/api/qon/downloadattachment?attachmentId=e111ef0c-e8dd-4063-b136-0d2b4f61403f>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-88)
88. Parliament of Australia, Senate Standing Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs Budget Estimates May 2023 BE23-715 – Detention – incidents of self-harm (14 July 2023) <<https://www.aph.gov.au/api/qon/downloadattachment?attachmentId=e02e8b3f-8f1d-4564-b18e-d8de6166d76d>>; Parliament of Australia, Senate Standing Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs Supplementary Estimates October 2023 OSE23-751 – APODs – Incidents of Self Harm (15 December 2023) <<https://www.aph.gov.au/api/qon/downloadattachment?attachmentId=78cb2f65-e538-4e04-8347-727d84c66389>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-89)
89. Communicable Diseases Network Australia, CDNA National Guidelines for COVID-19 Outbreaks in Correctional and Detention Facilities, Version 5 (24 June 2022), 6 <<https://www.health.gov.au/sites/default/files/documents/2022/07/cdna-national-guidelines-for-covid-19-outbreaks-in-correctional-and-detention-facilities.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-90)
90. Communicable Diseases Network Australia, CDNA National Guidelines for COVID-19 Outbreaks in Correctional and Detention Facilities, Version 5 (24 June 2022), 6 <<https://www.health.gov.au/sites/default/files/documents/2022/07/cdna-national-guidelines-for-covid-19-outbreaks-in-correctional-and-detention-facilities.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-91)
91. Australian Human Rights Commission, Management of COVID-19 risks in immigration detention (2021), 39 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/ahrc_covid-19_immigration_detention_2021.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-92)
92. Commonwealth Ombudsman, Monitoring Immigration Detention The Ombudsman’s Oversight of Immigration Detention 1 July 2020 to 30 June 2021 (June 2022), 69 <<https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0012/115005/Monitoring-immigration-detention-report-July-2020-to-June-2021.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-93)
93. Australian Human Rights Commission, Inspection of Yongah Hill Immigration Detention Centre: Report — 16–18 May 2017 (2017), 27–28 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/17.12.XX%20YHIDC%20inspection%20report.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-94)
94. Australian Human Rights Commission, Inspections of Australia’s immigration detention facilities 2019 Report (December 2020), 138 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/ahrc_immigration_detention_inspections_2019_.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-95)
95. Australian Human Rights Commission, Inspections of Australia’s immigration detention facilities 2019 Report (December 2020), 139 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/ahrc_immigration_detention_inspections_2019_.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-96)
96. Australian Human Rights Commission, Inspections of Australia’s immigration detention facilities 2019 Report (December 2020), 140 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/ahrc_immigration_detention_inspections_2019_.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-97)
97. Australian Human Rights Commission, Use of Force in Immigration Detention (2019), 246 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/2019_aushrc_130.pdf>>; see also Australian Human Rights Commission, The Australian Federal Police’s review on its use of spit hoods (17 February 2023) <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/afp_spit_hood_internal_review_submission_17_february_2023_0.pdf>>; Australian Human Rights Commission, Current issues in prison management, Submission to United Nations Special Rapporteur on Torture (16 November 2023) <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/16.11.23._submission_to_the_united_nations_special_rapporteur_on_torture_002_0.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-98)
98. *Statutes Amendment (Spit Hood Prohibition) Act 2021* (SA); *Detention Legislation Amendment (Prohibition on Spit Hoods) Bill 2024* (NSW). [↑](#endnote-ref-99)
99. Australian Federal Police, Media Statement (14 April 2023) <<https://www.afp.gov.au/news-centre/media-release/media-statement-0>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-100)
100. United Nations General Assembly, Interim report of the Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, Alice Jill Edwards, II. Global trade in equipment that can inflict torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment: a call for international regulation (A/78/324) (24 August 2023) [45] <<https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N23/249/47/PDF/N2324947.pdf?OpenElement>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-101)
101. United Nations General Assembly, Interim report of the Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, Alice Jill Edwards, Annex 1 (A/78/324) (24 August 2023) [7] <<https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/issues/torture/sr/annex-i-document-august-2023-ae-18-09-23.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-102)
102. United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Experts of the Committee against Torture Commend Australia’s Comprehensive Responses and Statistical Data, Raise Questions on High Imprisonment Rates and Immigration Detention Policies (16 November 2022) <<https://www.ohchr.org/en/news/2022/11/experts-committee-against-torture-commend-australias-comprehensive-responses-and>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-103)
103. United Nations Committee Against Torture, Concluding observations on the sixth periodic report of Australia (CAT/C/AUS/CO/6) (5 December 2022) [14] <<https://docstore.ohchr.org/SelfServices/FilesHandler.ashx?enc=6QkG1d%2FPPRiCAqhKb7yhsoQ6oVJgGLf6YX4ROs1VbzEru4wycL%2FqQoIrzLep%2BJZyT2kIvroOhuMbJG1ioCx4Z3eXyrZ%2FkEdUDMwgHAnBoh0v9T4FjuSgv4v9weZd7XDc>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-104)
104. Parliament of Australia, Senate Standing Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs Supplementary Estimates February 2023, SE23-543 – Immigration Detention – Use of Spit Hood Restraint (31 March 2023) <<https://www.aph.gov.au/api/qon/downloadattachment?attachmentId=74196be5-0f1e-41af-9219-7fd16626df73>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-105)
105. Parliament of Australia, Senate Standing Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs Budget Estimates May 2023 BE23-675 – Use of Restraints in Onshore Immigration Detention Centres – spit hood restraint (14 July 2023) <<https://www.aph.gov.au/api/qon/downloadattachment?attachmentId=bbb77aa1-5d06-499a-8756-c2a0ff0cc258>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-106)
106. Commonwealth Ombudsman, Monitoring Commonwealth Places of Detention, Annual Report of the Commonwealth National Preventive Mechanism under the Optional Protocol to the Convention Against Torture (OPCAT) (January 2023), 23 <<https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0022/290137/Commonwealth-NPM-Report.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-107)
107. See Australian Human Rights Commission, Use of Force in Immigration Detention (2019), 67–68 <<https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/2019_aushrc_130.pdf>>; Parliament of Australia, Senate Standing Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs Supplementary Estimates February 2023, SE23-543 – Immigration Detention – Use of Spit Hood Restraint (31 March 2023) <<https://www.aph.gov.au/api/qon/downloadattachment?attachmentId=74196be5-0f1e-41af-9219-7fd16626df73>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-108)
108. Australian Federal Police, Review of the spit hoods by the AFP, 7 (2023) <<https://www.afp.gov.au/sites/default/files/2023-09/LEX%201561%20-%20Documents.pdf>> [↑](#endnote-ref-109)
109. Parliament of Australia, Senate Standing Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs Budget Estimates May 2023 BE23-675 – Use of Restraints in Onshore Immigration Detention Centres – spit hood restraint (14 July 2023) <<https://www.aph.gov.au/api/qon/downloadattachment?attachmentId=bbb77aa1-5d06-499a-8756-c2a0ff0cc258>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-110)
110. Northern Territory Ombudsman, Extraordinary restraint: Spit Hood & Emergency Restraint Chair Use on Children in Police Custody (31 August 2023), 95 <<https://www.ombudsman.nt.gov.au/sites/default/files/downloads/restraints_report_final.pdf>>. [↑](#endnote-ref-111)